Controlling Silicone-Saccharide Interfaces

CONTROLLING SILICONE-SACCHARIDE INTERFACES THROUGH BORONIC ACID MODIFICATION OF SILICONE POLYMERS

By Benjamin Macphail, B.Sc.

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Sciences

McMaster University © Copyright by Benjamin Macphail, December 2017

McMaster University Master Science (2017) Hamilton, Ontario (Chemistry)

Title: Controlling Silicone-Saccharide Interfaces Through Boronic Acid Modification of Silicone Polymers

Author: Benjamin Macphail, B.Sc.

Supervisor: Professor Michael A. Brook

Number of Pages: 91

Abstract

Silicone elastomers, which are normally crosslinked using metal catalysts, are traditionally reinforced with mineral fillers to achieve desired mechanical properties. When alternate, hydrophilic materials are used as fillers the silicone must be modified using amphiphilic moieties to mitigate phase separation. Herein it is reported that renewable saccharides can be used to both crosslink and reinforce silicones. The grafting of boronic acids, which bind to saccharides, to silicone polymers gives materials that, when added to aqueous solutions of mono- or polysaccharides, without catalysts, generated elastomers via the boronic acid interaction with saccharides. The efficiency of crosslinking, as shown by Young's moduli, depended strongly on the specific saccharide and the density of boronic acid groups on the silicone. Simple silicones normally phase separate in water saccharide mixtures. However, pretreatment of silicone boronates with the saccharide phytoglycogen, followed by exposure to water, led to stable aqueous phytoglycogen/silicone dispersions (pastes). The different outcomes arising from the order of addition are attributed to better dispersion of the silicone and saccharide in the latter case. Rheological studies of the pastes showed that, unlike the elastomers, viscosities depended more on the fraction of silicone in saccharide; number of boronic acid contact points between the silicone and saccharide was only a minor contributor. The equilibrium concentration of sugar/boronate contacts, which stabilize the water/oil interfaces, remains high even at high concentrations of water and even when the specific binding constant for an individual saccharide is low.

Additionally, the ability of the surfaces of these modified silicones to adsorb saccharides was investigated. Silicone boronic acids (**SiBA**) with and without permanent (non-hydrolyzable links), were prepared by hydrosilyation of a tartrate-protected styrylboronate. Hydrolysis led to free boronic acids at the interface to which the saccharides sorbitol, pullulan, casein and phytoglycogen, and the glycosylated protein, mucin, chemisorbed. Surface active proteins like

albumin and casein adsorbed on such surfaces too, but only on the **SiBA** surfaces would (poly)saccharides and the glycosylated proteins adsorb; HSA was an exception. It was not possible to exchange polysaccharides like phytoglycogen from the surface, even when using sorbitol, a monosaccharide with a better binding constant to boronic acid. The behaviors of these surfaces are reported.

Acknowledgements

I have had the privilege of pursuing my M.Sc. with some truly amazing people that have supported me through many ways. I'm very grateful to have had the opportunity to learn from and with everyone and would like to express my sincere gratitude towards a number of people, the first of which is Dr. Michael Brook, my research supervisor for his excellent mentorship and for providing the opportunity to work with his group. Thanks to Dr. Daniel Chen and my colleagues in the Brook research group as well as other research groups in the department that have been incredibly supportive and easy to collaborate with from day one, helping me both scientifically and personally, making day to day work in the Brook lab a pleasure to be a part of. I'd like to thank my supervisory committee member Dr. Robert Pelton for his valuable advice and guidance. I would like to express gratitude to the Ontario Centres of Excellence, the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada, and Mirexus, Inc. for financial support for this research. Lastly, I'd like to thank all my friends and family that have supported me through my studies and helped make my time at McMaster enjoyable.

Contents	
Chapter 1: Introduction	9
1.Surface Properties of Silicones	9
1.1. Silicone Polymers at Surfaces and Interfaces	9
1.2. Methods for Physically Altering Properties of Silicones	11
1.3. Methods for Chemically Altering Properties of Silicones	13
2. Boronic Acids and Their Derivatives	16
2.1. Structure and synthesis	16
2.2. Boronic acid-diol binding mechanism	18
2.3. Boronic ester stability	19
2.4. Boronic acid containing polymers	21
3. Silicone boronates	22
3.1 Synthesis and unique interfacial behaviour	22
3.2. Objectives	26
3.2.1. Focus 1: Hydrophobic surfaces bind saccharides and proteins	26
3.2.2. Focus 2: Using saccharides as reinforcing fillers for silicones	27
4. Conclusions	27
5. References	27
Chapter 2: Controlling Silicone-Saccharide Interfaces: Greening Silicones	32
Abstract	32
Introduction	32
Results	35
Discussion	42
Experimental	45
Conclusions	49
Chapter 3: Saccharide-on-Silicone Elastomer Surfaces Using Boronates	55
Abstract	55
Introduction	56
Experimental	58
Methods	59
Results	63
Silicone preparation	64
Discussion	70
References	75

Chapter 4: General Conclusions	84
Chapter 5: Appendix	
Supporting information for chapter 2	
Supporting information for chapter 3	

List of Figures and Tables

Figure 1. Illustration of hydrophobic recovery of a modified PDMS surface	10
Figure 2. Methods for silicone modification via physical adsorption, blending and polymerization	n
from surface adsorbing or blending reactive reagents.	11
Figure 3. Synthesis of silicone-poly(HEMA) interpenetrating network elastomers.	13
Figure 4. Dynamic cleavage and reassociation of siloxanes under acidic (A) and basic (B)	
conditions.	13
Figure 5. Acid/Base catalyzed synthesis of linear silicones	14
Figure 6. Telechelic (A) and Pendant (B) functionalized silicones	14
Figure 7. PDMS surface functionalization via acid or base catalyzed backbone cleavage and	• •
rearrangement or UV plasma or corona activation	15
Figure 8. Palladium catalyzed synthesis of aryl-boronic acids from aryl halides using bis-boron	nic
acid	17
Figure 9 Hydrogen bonding facilitated boronic acid dimerization (A) and complexation with H ₂ (2
(B)	18
Figure 10 Boronic acid/ester equilibrium mechanism	19
Figure 11 Hydrosilvation of vinvlsilanes using Karstedt's Pt catalyst	23
Figure 12 Synthesis of Silicone boronates via boronic acid protection using dimethyl-L-tartrate	20
(A) followed by hydrosilylation to a hydrosilane (B) yielding a mixture of isomers in either	-
telechelic (C) or pendant (D) arrangements	24
Figure 13 Silicone film formation process facilitated by boronic ester hydrolysis. Protected	2 1
silicone boronate creeps onto water droplets forming film around the surface of the droplet	
Further droplets can be placed onto these surfaces and subsequently encompassed	25
Figure 1. The Piers-Rubinsztain reaction grafts both saccharides and lignin to silicones	35
Figure 2: Possible binding motifs for SiBA/saccharides	35
Figure 3: Preparation of SiBAs (two regionsomers form during hydrosilylation, only one of which	h
is shown)	 37
Figure 4 Moduli of Silicone Boronic Acid Elastomers A: homopolymers telechelic SiBA-17 and	57
nendant SiBA-P50 B: mixtures of telechelic SiBA-17 when diluted with pendant SiBA-P7	38
Figure 5. A) Phase separated mixture of PDMS and phytoglycogen-in-water (with blue food	00
color) B) 200 um thick film cast from paste mixture of SiBA-17 (1) and phytoglycogen-in-water	r
The different color intensities reflect layers of different thickness. C) Cartoon of the interface of	r. f
an oil in-water SiBA/saccharide dispersion. D) Viscosity of silicone-phytoglycogen pastes	
changes with relative silicone and phytoglycogen concentrations	⊿1
Figure 6. A: Cartoon showing breakup of SiBA aggregates and subsequent adsorption onto	-71
Giving B: Particle diameter upon titration of SiRA with Giving in DMSO	лл
Figure 1. Generic scheme for modification of silicone and saccharidic materials for mitigation of	-+-+ 5
ngure 1. Generic scheme for mounication of silicone and sacchandic materials for milligation (л БО
	ОÖ

Figure 2. Physical properties of silicone boronic acid elastomers as a function of varying crosslink type	1
Figure 4. Sessile water drop contact angles of silicone coated glass cover slips after treatment with saccharide solutions for both SiBA-17 and SiBA-P50 as determined by contact angle6 Figure 5. Fluorescence microscopy images of saccharide-treated PDMS elastomers (A) and saccharide treated SiBA (1) coated cover slips (B)	7
Figure 6: Reversible binding of silicone boronic acids to saccharides	1 4
Table 1. Association constants (K _{eq}) with phenylboronic acid at pH 7.4, 0.10M phosphate buffer Values are the average of triplicate runs rounded to two significant figures	כ פ
Table S1. Preparation of silicone boronic acid elastomers containing varying amounts of crosslinks. All formulations are presented for elastomers containing permanent silicone crosslinks as well as dynamic boronic acid dimer crosslinks. All materials were combined in a 48-well plate for elastomer formation. 88 Table S2. Physical Characteristics of Silicone Boronate Elastomers	8 8

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.Surface Properties of Silicones

1.1. Silicone Polymers at Surfaces and Interfaces

Incompatible phases do not amalgamate on contact but are separated at a common boundary known as the interface or surface¹. Specifically, the term surface is used to describe separation between a condensed and gaseous or vacuum phase whereas an interface is used to describe the boundary between two incompatible condensed phases¹. The thickness of the interface or surface is merely a few atoms; the majority of the bulk phases do not contribute to interfacial interactions or lack thereof². Surfaces and interfaces play a key role in many applications today including, but not limited to semiconducting electronics such as organic photovoltaic devices³⁻⁴, biomedical devices⁵⁻⁶, cosmetics⁷⁻⁸, and textiles⁹ to name a few. The properties of polymeric materials that determine such applications' utility are based on performance since wettability, lubricity, adhesion, tack, and biocompatibility are interfacial in nature whereas a materials bulk properties affect performance to a weaker extent¹⁰. These applications often require surface modification to ensure the material is suited to serve its intended purpose while maintaining the properties and performance of the bulk material. Examples of this can be found in applications such as anti-smudge coatings¹¹, anti-reflective coatings for LED device packaging silicones¹², and biomedical devices such as contact lenses¹³. A prominent material broadly used in interfacial applications is a class of polymer known as silicone.

Silicones are entirely synthetic polymers composed of siloxane RSi(CH₂)₂OR repeat units¹⁴ found ubiquitously in the developed world across many facets of life. They are regarded as high value materials for several reasons, the most significant being the inability of organic replacements to match their superior properties, as well as the efficiency of the material as both

an additive or a bulk material; a small amount of material is often sufficient to achieve desired results. Silicone properties such as thermal stability, electrical resistance, optical transparency, and hydrophobicity are commonly manipulated for a variety of different applications. In the absence of acids or bases silicones are remarkably stable; degradation of dimethylsilicone fluids begins around 350°C, whereas phenylsilicones are known to degrade at even higher temperatures¹⁵. The relative permittivity of silicones is quite low, between 2.1-2.4 for both low molecular weight cyclics¹⁶ and oligomers as well as high molecular weight linear polymers¹⁷. Perhaps the most interesting property of silicones though, and the premise for a focus of the present work, is their hydrophobic nature accompanied by high surface activity¹⁸. The silicone chain is very flexible, a property instated by the large 145° Si-O-Si bond angle and low bending forces required for shaping the material. Hydrophobicity is elicited by the presence of methyl groups that freely rotate around the siloxane backbone; additionally, a rather low glass transition temperature(T_g) (-123°C) allows for further backbone and substituent rearrangement.

Some applications, for example in bio-implantable devices, require bulk properties of silicone for their flexibility yet need to be hydrophilic at the surface to ensure biocompatibility. Surface modification of silicones can be impeded by hydrophobic recovery facilitated by the flexibility of the silicone backbone Figure 1.



Figure 1. Illustration of hydrophobic recovery of a modified PDMS surface

Methyl groups preferentially orient towards the silicone-air interface, a thermodynamically advantageous state. Above the T_9 when the silicone surface is disrupted rearrangement of polar and non-polar functional groups in addition to migration of free oligomers trapped within the bulk of the elastomer network to the surface over time occurs. This mechanism allows for recovery of hydrophobicity after hydrophilic modification. Simple surface modification of silicones is not always sufficient in maintaining coatings or grafted polymers at the interface due to the challenge presented by hydrophobic recovery. Methods for altering the wettability of silicone surfaces from hydrophobic to hydrophilic are outlined as follows.

1.2. Methods for Physically Altering Properties of Silicones

Conventional silicones (simple dimethyl silicones) lack reactive functional groups that can act as tethering groups for functionalization or modification making them difficult to manipulate. In general, the hydrophobic surface predominantly attracts other hydrophobic segments. Three main methods (Figure 2) based upon this interaction are commonly employed to modify silicone surfaces accomplishing two things: 1) the backbone will not be chemically altered, and 2) a silicone with a well-defined and controlled bulk structure can be produced.



Figure 2. Methods for silicone modification via physical adsorption, blending and polymerization from surface adsorbing or blending reactive reagents.

Surface modification can be achieved through adsorption, penetration or blending of amphiphilic tethering molecules or polymers such as polyethylene oxide with silicones. The simplest of these routes is by adsorption of an amphiphilic moiety to the surface. Coatings deposited on the silicone surface such as self assembling proteins¹⁹ in the case of hydrophobin, which could be further functionalized using biologically relevant materials demonstrates how physisorption can effectively affect a change in surface properties. In addition silicone surfactants such as Silwet-L77²⁰ and block copolymers such as PDMS-PEO block copolymers²¹ have also effectively been used in the same manner to coat hydrophobic surfaces. Another method for physisorption of an amphiphile resulting in a change in wettability can be accomplished by penetrating the bulk of the elastomer via swelling and deswelling processes. Using an effective solvent for silicone such a toluene or chloroform the hydrophobic segments of block copolymers such as (PEO-b-PDMS) can be embedded within the bulk phase of an elastomer while the hydrophilic segments remain phase separated at the surface effectively installing a hydrophilic layer at the materials surface²²⁻²³. Finally, the third method for installing hydrophilic moieties to a PDMS surface is by blending incompatible phases together through copolymerization resulting in an interpenetrating network²⁴. This method combines normally incompatible materials while resisting hydrophobic recovery by locking interdigitating phases together. An example from Abbasi et al.²⁵ demonstrated this method by first polymerising a silicone network then swelling the silicone elastomer with 2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate (HEMA) in toluene. A polymerization initiator was injected into the HEMA swollen silicone elastomer polymerizing monomer into an interpenetrating network (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Synthesis of silicone-poly(HEMA) interpenetrating network elastomers.

1.3. Methods for Chemically Altering Properties of Silicones

As previously mentioned silicones lack reactive functional groups making chemical manipulation difficult. This strength of the Si-O bond relative to C-C bond is significantly greater (477-549KJ·mol⁻¹ compared to 334KJ·mol⁻¹), manifested in silicones by superior thermal and environmental resistance¹⁴. The bond length also differs between Si-O and C-C bonds (1.63Å compared to 1.53Å) resulting in easier access to incoming nucleophiles. The siloxane backbone however, is more reactive to acid or base reactivity than carbon-based analogues. This is manifested in conjunction with the partial ionic characteristic of the Si-O bond through dynamic cleavage or reassociation of Si and O bonding otherwise referred to as metathesis (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Dynamic cleavage and reassociation of siloxanes under acidic (A) and basic (B) conditions.

Both acid and base catalyzed cleavage of bulk silicone can be achieved when a suitable solvent for silicone is used. When a poor solvent for silicone is used however, efficient degradation of the silicone is not seen, rather controlled surface etching can be achieved. This dynamic cleavage/reassociation is adopted in the synthesis of linear silicones (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Acid/Base catalyzed synthesis of linear silicones

In this process hexamethyldisiloxane (MM, a commonly used low molecular oligomer) and octamethyltetrasiloxane (D4, a cyclic silicone) are combined under acid or base catalyzed conditions to yield higher molecular weight linear silicones plus small amounts of cyclic species, the concentrations of which depend on the starting ratios of MM to D4. When slightly altered this process can be used to functionalize silicones as either telechelics or pendants (Figure 6) by using a different starting oligomer or cyclic wherein one of the methyl groups is replaced with a functional group.

$$\underset{A}{\overset{\frown}{\mathsf{FG}}} \overset{O}{\underset{A}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{FG}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{A}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{A}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{FG}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}} \overset{O}{\underset{B}{\overset{\circ}{\mathsf{Si}}}$$

Figure 6. Telechelic (A) and Pendant (B) functionalized silicones.

Often, the surface of PDMS is functionalized as a silanol, as seen in Figure 7, using either an acid or base catalyzed route or by high energy irradiation in the form of UV, plasma, or

corona activation as a first step.



Figure 7. PDMS surface functionalization via acid or base catalyzed backbone cleavage and rearrangement or UV, plasma, or corona activation.

This serves to replace a methyl group with a silanol group, the route to which can be chosen based on the needs of the desired final material. With newly installed silanols after acid/base catalysis or high energy irradiation, further functionalization can be easily achieved using a silane-coupling agent with a reactive functional group. From here, the desired surface modification is carried out using either a grafting to or a grafting from method effectively modifying the silicone surface with the polymer of choice.

The choice between acidic or basic conditions for promotion of silane-coupling to silicone surfaces will depend on what is important to the application. Oxidative-acidic conditions such as H₂SO₄/H₂O₂²⁶⁻²⁷ will effectively activate the surface within 30 minutes whereas corresponding basic conditions using NaOH works over a 24 hour period²⁸. Base catalysis is ideal because it effectively promotes monomer equilibration of silicone chains however the harsh conditions used can damage the silicone at both the surface and through the bulk of the elastomer¹⁴. Acid catalysis has the distinct advantage of introducing hydrosilane functionalities²⁹ to the surface in addition to being less time consuming.

As an alternative to activation by acid/base catalysis, high energy irradiation³⁰ by means of plasma oxidation³¹, ultraviolet radiation (UV)³², and coronas³³ has been shown to effectively activate silicone surfaces for modification. High energy species produced by plasma oxidation or UV/ozone such as electrons, radicals, and ions, oxidize the surface of the silicone. These reactive species attack the siloxane backbone forming silanol presenting surfaces which additionally condense with one another; the hydrophobic silicone surface is converted to a hydrophilic surface. As with acid/base catalysis the silanol can then be functionalized using a silane-coupling agent via condensation between the silanol and silane.

Until functionalization has occurred hydrophobic recovery is often an issue, therefore further modification is required for permanent surface modification. One such functional group that can be used for hydrophilic surface modification of silicones is boronic acids, the focal point of the present work. Boronic acids have been used in functionalization of various materials applications such as hydrogels³⁴, saccharide sensors³⁵, and cell capture³⁶. Boronic acid functionalization of silicones however has only recently been studied³⁷. The current work builds off this preliminary study that first functionalized silicones with boronic acids in attempt to investigate the effect of boronic acid species on physical silicone properties such as Young's modulus and wettability while further probing what applications may be possible with the incorporation of silicone to a boronic acid presenting polymer.

2. Boronic Acids and Their Derivatives

2.1. Structure and synthesis

Boronic acids are trivalent boron containing organic molecules that contain one alkyl/aryl substituent (a single C-B bond)³⁸. Their polar nature, elicited by hydroxyl groups inhabiting the remaining valence along with their Lewis acidic nature caused by a vacant p-orbital on the sp2-hybridized central boron atom, make them dually reactive yet water insoluble (while in non-ionic

form). The molecule adopts a trigonal planar geometry akin to their carbon-based analogues, carboxylic acids, however like silicones, they are completely synthetic and have not been found in nature. Traditionally, boronic acids were prepared by Grignard reaction using a boric acid feedstock. Boronic acids are the product of the second oxidation of boranes, first reported by Frankland in 1860³⁹. Diethyl zinc was treated with triethylborate yielding triethylborane, a highly air sensitive compound which further oxidized to give ethyl boronic acid. A third oxidation yields boric acid, a compound that is very stable and relatively benign to humans³⁸. The modern approach to synthesis of boronic acids was first reported by Molander et al. in 2010⁴⁰ (Figure 8).



Figure 8. Palladium catalyzed synthesis of aryl-boronic acids from aryl halides using bis-boronic acid.

Aryl chlorides were converted to boronic acids using bis-boronic acid catalyzed by a palladium complex at elevated temperature (80°C) in ethanol. This process quickly became adopted as the standard for production of boronic acids industrially. The product could be further modified to afford trifluoroborates, aryl coupling, or boronic esters, the latter of which is of interest to the current work as a part of general boronic acid reactivity. Additionally, the synthesis of boronic acids has been reported using a number of other methods including treatment of aryl-metal intermediates with borates⁴¹, transmetallation of aryl silanes and stannanes⁴², and boronylation by transition metal-catalysed C-H functionalization⁴³.

2.2. Boronic acid-diol binding mechanism

Boronic acids have two modes of reactivity, the first of which is through geminal hydroxyl groups which fill two of the three valences on the central boron atoms³⁸. Like any other polar protic functional group, boronic acids display hydrogen bonding capabilities (Figure 9).



Figure 9.Hydrogen bonding facilitated boronic acid dimerization (A) and complexation with H_2O (B).

Hydrogen bonding occurs between boronic acids and other polar molecules capable of hydrogen bonding; it can also occur between pairs of boronic acids resulting in dimers (Figure 9A). Of particular significance with respect to wettability is the interaction between H₂O and the hydrophilic boronic acid moiety (Figure 9B). Two equivalents of H₂O hydrogen bond with a single equivalent of boronic acid⁴⁴. Boronic acids can also react through their geminal hydroxyl functional groups with vicinal cis-1,2 and cis-1,3 diols producing new compounds (Figure 10)⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸. Through a reversible process boronic acids react with other diols to form 5 or 6-membered cyclic boronic esters. Boronic acids are also known to condense forming oligomeric anhydrides known as boroxines. Saccharide binding to boronic acids in particular has been heavily researched for applications including as glucose sensors⁴⁹, affinity separation of saccharides⁵⁰, enzyme inhibitors⁵¹ and cell capture and culture³⁶. These interactions are entirely reversible; existing in dynamic equilibrium they can be manipulated between functional groups simply by controlling the amount of H₂O in the system in which they lie.



Figure 10. Boronic acid/ester equilibrium mechanism.

The relative rate of these interactions can be influenced considerably by pH⁵². Complexation of the central boron atom via Lewis basic species such as hydroxides and amines convert the geometry about the boron centre from sp2 hybridized trigonal planar to sp3 hybridized tetrahedral arrangements⁴⁴. The Lewis acidity of boronic acids is linked to their Bronsted acidity; they do not lose a proton like from one of their OH groups like traditional Bronsted acids do rather ionize a water molecule through coordination yielding a tetrahedral boronate anion and a proton or hydronium ion. Tetrahedral boronic acids are more acidic than their trigonal planar counterparts, therefore they tend to react with diols much faster⁵³.

2.3. Boronic ester stability

Ester stability is largely determined by a combination of pH and diol structure. Lewis basic complexation with boronic acids is seen above pH 9, below this three-coordinate boron species are normally seen. pH affects the affinities of boronic acids towards diols however, the structure of the diol itself appears to play a larger role in boronic ester formation as outlined extensively

by Wang and Springsteen⁴⁵ which is in agreement with and expands upon the seminal study conducted by Lorand and Edwards⁵⁴. The association constants for phenylboronic acid-diol complexation determined by Wang and Springsteen are presented in Table 1.

Table 1. Association constants (K_{eq}) with phenylboronic acid at pH 7.4, 0.10M phosphate buffer. Values are the average of triplicate runs rounded to two significant figures.

Diol	K _{eq} (M ⁻¹)	Diol	K _{eq} (M ⁻¹)
Alizarin Red S.	1300	Sialic Acid	21
Catechol	830	Cis-1,2-Cyclopentane	20
		diol	
D-Sorbitol	370	Glucoronic Acid	16
D-Fructose	160	D-Galactose	15
D-Tagatose	130	D-Xylose	14
D-Mannitol	120	D-Mannose	13
L-Sorbose	120	D-Glucose	4.6
1,4-Anhydroerythritol	110	Diethyl tartrate	3.7
D-erythronic-y-lactone	30	Maltose	2.5
L-Arabinose	25	Lactose	1.6
D-Ribose	24	Sucrose	0.67

There is a clear lack of parity in the values presented for compounds containing minor differences in structure; the pKa of the diol plays a major role in ester formation. Electron density about the boron centre largely determines the Bronsted and Lewis acidities of boronic acids with greater electron deficiency leading to higher acidity. Not surprisingly the presence of electron-donating and electron-withdrawing groups significantly increased and decreased the

pKa values of boronic acids respectively, concomitant with boronic acid-diol association constants⁴⁶. Phenylboronic acid (pK_a=8.9) for example can be made more Lewis/Bronsted acidic by nitrating the aromatic ring (4-nitrophenylboronic acid, pK_a=7.1), or less Lewis/Bronsted acidic by adding a methoxy group to the aromatic ring (4-methoxyphenyl boronic acid, pK_a=9.3). In addition to boronic acid pK_a the need for diol isomerization to a more favourable isomer, for example from pyranose to furanose in the case of reducing sugars such as glucose can decrease binding efficiency³⁸. Non-reducing sugars such as sorbitol are not inhibited by this step and therefore more efficiently form boronic esters (glucose K_{eq}=5, sorbitol K_{eq}=370). It is possible to use these values to create systems in which selective sugar binding is seen, a concept previously determined where selectivity of several sugars by monoboronic acids was probed (D-fructose K_{eq} > D-galactose K_{eq} > D-glucose K_{eq}) by Lorand and Edwards⁵⁴.

2.4. Boronic acid containing polymers

Boronic acids have often been incorporated into polymers for previously mentioned applications⁵⁰ providing them with a scaffold to produce stimuli-responsive materials. Anchoring boronic acids provides an easy method for measuring response to various stimuli by swelling⁵⁵, fluorescence^{45, 56}, aggregation induced turbidity⁵⁷, and macroscopic associations⁵⁸, all of which are measurements not viable for solution based molecular systems. By incorporating boronic acids into polymeric materials it is possible to tailor them towards applications based on stimuli specific to boronic acids. For example, copolymers with both boronic acids containing segments and hydrophilic/hydrophobic segments have been investigated as self-assembling materials based on aggregation in H₂O and dissociation in the presence of saccharides^{57, 59}. As previously mentioned, the absence of saccharides promotes boronic acid dimerization. When this concept is applied to polymers self healing abilities are invoked⁶⁰. Although a reversible process when in solution this concept allows for association without dissociation (when dry)

meaning only physical separation by shear force will cause a rupture in the bulk material. Boronic acids find utility in H₂O based polymers in the form of hydrogels as well⁶¹. Hoare and Pelton showed that boronic acid functionalized microgels can be engineered as glucose responsive sensors for detections of selectable glucose concentrations through swelling measurements. Glucose responsive materials have particularly high potential in minimally invasive medical applications such as monitoring glucose levels for diabetic patients⁶². Similarly, hydrophilic materials can be adhered to hydrophobic materials using boronic acids as a linker. For example, Zhang et al.⁶³ showed that boronic acid functionalized materials such as latex can reversibly bind to cellulose surfaces, normally incompatible materials.

Controlled boronic acid functionalization of polymers is key to the success of some applications. A well-defined structure allows materials to be used in quantitative applications. Qin, Cui, and Jaekle⁶⁴ presented the controlled synthesis of a boronic acid functionalized polystyrene by atom transfer radical polymerization allowing the ratio of boronic acid to backbone monomer unit to be chosen. This has potential for constructing materials for biomedical applications such as boron neutron capture therapy where a tuneable amount of boron is advantageous⁶⁵. For example, the study by Mi et al. showed that a block copolymer controlling the amount of boron could be tuned to effectiveness for cancer treatment. Polymers that introduced too much boron to tumor containing regions in mice were toxic to surrounding tissues whereas polymers that didn't introduce enough boron to tumors yielded ineffective treatments.

3. Silicone boronates

3.1 Synthesis and unique interfacial behaviour

Current research on silicone boronates, silicone polymers bearing boronic acid moieties, is a field in its infancy. Several reports on the synthesis and characterization of these materials

and their corresponding complexation with sugars³⁷, their 'silly-putty' like behaviour as reversibly crosslinking thermoplastic elastomers⁶⁶ as well as their unique interfacial characteristics⁶⁷ have been published.

Synthesis of functional silicones as previously discussed, presents functional groups that can be used as handles for further synthesis. In particular, the introduction of hydrosilanes and vinylsilanes have often been used in silicone synthesis by hydrosilylation; the tethering of two silanes together through Si-C bond formation (Figure 11).

$$R_3Si-H + R' \xrightarrow{Pt} H_3Si \xrightarrow{R'} + H \xrightarrow{R'} SiR_3$$

Figure 11. Hydrosilyation of vinylsilanes using Karstedt's Pt catalyst.

This method allows for the precise construction of silicones without sacrificing the structure of the silicone backbone that acid or base catalyzed synthesis suffers from due to backbiting. Hydrosilylation is the method used in the current work to append boronic acids to silicones. Carboxylic acids (the carbon-based analogue of boronic acids) and alcohols are compounds containing active hydrogens. They are known to react with hydrosilanes forming H₂ gas and siloxanes in a process competing with the desired addition to alkenes, retarding the intended reaction from occurring⁶⁸. It is therefore necessary to first protect boronic acids to facilitate their successful appendage to silicone polymers using a reversible boronic ester protecting group. For convenience a diol that forms a boronic ester that is relatively easy to remove, such as dimethyl tartrate, was chosen whereas other protecting groups derived from materials such as pinacol and catechol proved to be too stable for convenient use⁶⁹. Deprotection of compounds with greater stability require conditions that would risk silicone depolymerization/rearrangement

and were therefore not viable solutions for boronic acid protection. Once protected boronic esters could be added to silicone polymers as outlined in Figure 12.



Figure 12. Synthesis of Silicone boronates via boronic acid protection using dimethyl-L-tartrate (A), followed by hydrosilylation to a hydrosilane (B) yielding a mixture of isomers in either telechelic (C) or pendant (D) arrangements.

Hydrosilylation of alkenes then produces a mixture of isomers (Figure 12B), a result of silane addition at either the alpha- or beta-carbon of the alkene. This mixture of products has not been separated for any experiments to date.

Removal of the tartrate protecting group is convenient and efficient; ester hydrolysis occurs instantly resulting in unique and rapid physical changes depending on the diol used for boronic acid protection⁶⁷. After tartrate removal free boronic acids complex with one another via dimerization resulting in chain extension and polymerization. A thin robust silicone film is formed

on aqueous surfaces below pH 9. Above pH 9 tetrahedral boronic acids are forced into the sub phase where they can no longer contribute to chain extension and therefore cannot form a film. Below pH 9 film stability is great enough to support droplets of water. Film formation happens only at the interface meaning only hydrolysed boronate ester will form film; protected silicone boronic acids will still be able to flow, encompassing water droplets in a film of silicone along the way, a process that can be pushed further to produce water on water constructs (Figure 13).



Figure 13. Silicone film formation process facilitated by boronic ester hydrolysis. Protected silicone boronate creeps onto water droplets forming film around the surface of the droplet. Further droplets can be placed onto these surfaces and subsequently encompassed.

The strength of the resulting films can be altered through the addition of various analytes such as NaCl, tris(2-aminoethyl amine) and HCl.

In addition to spread and set film formation these materials also act as non-newtonian fluids: they crack/shatter under high shear stress but flow under low shear stress⁶⁶, similar to the material used to make the children's toy, silly putty⁷⁰. This behaviour is facilitated by reversible Lewis acid: Lewis base interactions. Dodge, Chen and Brook⁶⁶ showed that addition of a Lewis base in the form of butylamine provides a simple route to reversible crosslinking. Applied compressive stress can be relieved through dynamic B-N dative bond formation. Normally, silicones are thermoset elastomers; once crosslinked they cannot be remoulded. This

dynamic crosslinking system however provides a method for manufacturing reprocessable silicones simply through the addition and subsequent evaporation of Lewis base.

3.2. Objectives

3.2.1. Focus 1: Hydrophobic surfaces bind saccharides and proteins

The need for surface modified silicones in biomedical applications for materials such as catheters, shunts, and contact lenses is evident⁷¹. Prior to surface modification silicones risk response from the host as a foreign body mitigating device effectiveness. For example, contact lenses will damage the cornea unless the lens is wettable, poor adhesion between percutaneous devices and tissues in the skin creates a dead space between layers where infection is at risk of developing. Surface modification as outlined in chapter 1, sections 1.2 and 1.3 is key to bypassing these phase separations for successful biomaterial implementation. By modifying silicones with boronic acid moieties it is hypothesized that surface wettability and controlled saccharide/protein binding can be elicited. This investigation aims to determine the change in wettability and the efficiency with which different saccharidic materials, particularly biologically interesting ones such as glycogen and mucin, bind to the modified silicone surface. Mucins are a particularly interesting class of biomolecule because of the role they play in food science, gastrophysiology, and the lubricity they impart on the surfaces which they line⁷². Lubricity is key for devices that are inserted into the body via orifices, many of which are lined with mucins, such as catheters and endoscopes.

Since boronic acids are known to form complexes with diols this investigation will determine what impact, if any, being tethered to a silicone has on this interaction, as well as what impact the nature of the saccharide has on the interfacial properties of silicone boronates. In particular, the structure of the saccharidic material whether it be monosaccharide, polysaccharide, or protein is used, will be investigated for its effect on silicone wettability.

3.2.2. Focus 2: Using saccharides as reinforcing fillers for silicones

Industrially, silicones are often reinforced using silica as a filler to prevent erosion of the bulk elastomer⁷³. In addition to preservation of the elastomer fillers also contribute to the strength of the material; the young's modulus can be modified using fillers⁷⁴. In this work the use of saccharides as reinforcing fillers (fillers anchored into the elastomer) in place of traditional inorganic silica particles was investigated. We hypothesized that a combination of saccharide structure and boronic acid-saccharide stoichiometry could affect a change in the modulus of silicone boronic acid elastomers and can be tuned accordingly using saccharides as crosslinkers. This represents a method for offsetting the high energy input of making silicone elastomers by diluting them with renewably sourced materials. The added benefit of altering physical properties is not to be overlooked either. In addition to improving the mechanical properties of silicone elastomers the ability to tune them is highly desirable.

4. Conclusions

The incorporation of boronic acids into silicone elastomers equips hydrophobic materials with hydrophilic moieties. Currently, much research has been conducted on surface modification of silicones using various functional groups however, boronic acids are a relatively unexplored functional group for silicone surface modification. The unique properties of boronic acids have been used in a number of applications (section 2.2), none of which have been applied to silicones. The current work suggests a promising new class of material, silicone boronates, hold high potential for use in biomaterials applications. Herein, the use of the interaction between boronic acids and diols for manipulating silicone surface and bulk mechanical properties is reported.

5. References

1. Myers, D., *Surfaces, interfaces, and colloids: principles and applications*. VCH Publishers: 1991.

2. Lüth, H., Solid surfaces, interfaces and thin films. Springer: 2001; Vol. 4.

3. Dang, M.-T.; Grant, T. M.; Yan, H.; Seferos, D. S.; Lessard, B. H.; Bender, T. P., Bis (trin-alkylsilyl oxide) silicon phthalocyanines: a start to establishing a structure property relationship as both ternary additives and non-fullerene electron acceptors in bulk heterojunction organic photovoltaic devices. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A* **2017**.

4. Grant, T. M.; Gorisse, T.; Dautel, O.; Wantz, G.; Lessard, B. H., Multifunctional ternary additive in bulk heterojunction OPV: increased device performance and stability. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A* **2017**, *5* (4), 1581-1587.

5. Alauzun, J. G.; Young, S.; D'Souza, R.; Liu, L.; Brook, M. A.; Sheardown, H. D., Biocompatible, hyaluronic acid modified silicone elastomers. *Biomaterials* **2010**, *31* (13), 3471-3478.

6. Kazmierska, K.; Szwast, M.; Ciach, T., Determination of urethral catheter surface lubricity. *Journal of Materials Science: Materials in Medicine* **2008**, *19* (6), 2301-2306.

7. Korenevski, A.; Erzsebet, P.-S.; Dutcher, J. R.; Stukalov, O., Monodisperse glycogen and phytoglycogen nanoparticles and use thereof as additives in cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, and food products. Google Patents: 2014.

8. Pader, M., Shampoo compositions comprising saccharides. Google Patents: 1982.

9. Zimmermann, J.; Reifler, F. A.; Fortunato, G.; Gerhardt, L. C.; Seeger, S., A Simple, One-Step Approach to Durable and Robust Superhydrophobic Textiles. *Advanced Functional Materials* **2008**, *18* (22), 3662-3669.

10. Somorjai, G. A.; Li, Y., *Introduction to surface chemistry and catalysis*. John Wiley & Sons: 2010.

11. Rabnawaz, M.; Liu, G.; Hu, H., Fluorine-Free Anti-Smudge Polyurethane Coatings. *Angewandte Chemie* **2015**, *127* (43), 12913-12918.

12. Shin, J.-H.; Choi, H.-J.; Han, K.-S.; Ra, S.; Choi, K.-W.; Lee, H., Effect of anti-reflective nano-patterns on LED package. *Current Applied Physics* **2013**, *13*, S93-S97.

13. Deng, X.; Korogiannaki, M.; Rastegari, B.; Zhang, J.; Chen, M.; Fu, Q.; Sheardown, H.; Filipe, C. D.; Hoare, T., "Click" Chemistry-Tethered Hyaluronic Acid-Based Contact Lens Coatings Improve Lens Wettability and Lower Protein Adsorption. *ACS applied materials & interfaces* **2016**, *8* (34), 22064-22073.

14. Brook, M. A., Silicon in organic, organometallic, and polymer chemistry. J. Wiley: 2000.

15. Walter, N., Chemistry and technology of silicones. *London: Academic* **1968**, 27.

16. Beevers, M.; Mumby, S.; Clarson, S.; Semlyen, J., Studies of cyclic and linear poly (dimethyl siloxanes): 13. Static dielectric measurements and dipole moments. *Polymer* **1983**, *24* (12), 1565-1570.

17. Young, O.; Dickerman, C. E., Dielectric Constants of Dimethylsilicones. *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry* **1954**, *46* (2), 364-365.

18. Owen, M. J., Siloxane Surface Activity. In *Silicon-Based Polymer Science*, American Chemical Society: 1989; Vol. 224, pp 705-739.

19. Qin, M.; Wang, L.-K.; Feng, X.-Z.; Yang, Y.-L.; Wang, R.; Wang, C.; Yu, L.; Shao, B.; Qiao, M.-Q., Bioactive surface modification of mica and poly (dimethylsiloxane) with hydrophobins for protein immobilization. *Langmuir* **2007**, *23* (8), 4465-4471.

20. Zhu, S.; Miller, W.; Scriven, L.; Davis, H., Superspreading of water—silicone surfactant on hydrophobic surfaces. *Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects* **1994**, *90* (1), 63-78.

21. Kanellopoulos, A.; Owen, M., The adsorption of polydimethylsiloxane polyether ABA block copolymers at the water/air and water/silicone fluid interface. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* **1971**, *35* (1), 120-125.

22. Yu, K.; Han, Y., A stable PEO-tethered PDMS surface having controllable wetting property by a swelling–deswelling process. *Soft Matter* **2006**, *2* (8), 705-709.

23. Wang, Z.; Yao, X.; Wang, Y., Swelling-induced mesoporous block copolymer membranes with intrinsically active surfaces for size-selective separation. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2012**, *22* (38), 20542-20548.

24. Klempner, D., Interpenetrating polymer networks. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **1978**, *17* (2), 97-106.

25. Abbasi, F.; Mirzadeh, H.; Katbab, A., Sequential interpenetrating polymer networks of poly (2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate) and polydimethylsiloxane. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science* **2002**, *85* (9), 1825-1831.

26. Xu, C.; Taylor, P.; Ersoz, M.; Fletcher, P. D.; Paunov, V. N., Microcontact printing of DNA-surfactant arrays on solid substrates. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2003**, *13* (12), 3044-3048.

27. Yang, L.; Li, L.; Tu, Q.; Ren, L.; Zhang, Y.; Wang, X.; Zhang, Z.; Liu, W.; Xin, L.; Wang, J., Photocatalyzed surface modification of poly (dimethylsiloxane) with polysaccharides and assay of their protein adsorption and cytocompatibility. *Analytical chemistry* **2010**, *8*2 (15), 6430-6439.

28. Slentz, B. E.; Penner, N. A.; Lugowska, E.; Regnier, F., Nanoliter capillary electrochromatography columns based on collocated monolithic support structures molded in poly (dimethyl siloxane). *Electrophoresis* **2001**, *22* (17), 3736-3743.

29. Brook, M. A.; Zhao, S.; Liu, L.; Chen, Y., Surface etching of silicone elastomers by depolymerization. *Canadian Journal of Chemistry* **2011**, *90* (1), 153-160.

30. Wong, I.; Ho, C.-M., Surface molecular property modifications for poly (dimethylsiloxane)(PDMS) based microfluidic devices. *Microfluidics and nanofluidics* **2009**, *7* (3), 291.

31. Ligenza, J., Silicon oxidation in an oxygen plasma excited by microwaves. *Journal of Applied Physics* **1965**, *36* (9), 2703-2707.

32. Oláh, A.; Hillborg, H.; Vancso, G. J., Hydrophobic recovery of UV/ozone treated poly (dimethylsiloxane): adhesion studies by contact mechanics and mechanism of surface modification. *Applied Surface Science* **2005**, *239* (3), 410-423.

33. Kim, J.; Chaudhury, M. K.; Owen, M. J., Hydrophobic recovery of polydimethylsiloxane elastomer exposed to partial electrical discharge. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* **2000**, *226* (2), 231-236.

34. Guan, Y.; Zhang, Y., Boronic acid-containing hydrogels: synthesis and their applications. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2013**, *42* (20), 8106-8121.

35. Zhang, S.; He, X.; Chen, L.; Zhang, Y., Boronic acid functionalized magnetic nanoparticles via thiol-ene click chemistry for selective enrichment of glycoproteins. *New Journal of Chemistry* **2014**, *38* (9), 4212-4218.

36. Liu, H.; Li, Y.; Sun, K.; Fan, J.; Zhang, P.; Meng, J.; Wang, S.; Jiang, L., Dual-responsive surfaces modified with phenylboronic acid-containing polymer brush to reversibly capture and release cancer cells. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2013**, *135* (20), 7603-7609.

37. Brook, M. A.; Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Gonzaga, F.; Amarne, H., Sugar complexation to silicone boronic acids. *Chemical Communications* **2013**, *49* (14), 1392-1394.

38. Hall, D. G., *Boronic acids: preparation, applications in organic synthesis and medicine.* John Wiley & Sons: 2006.

39. Frankland, E.; Duppa, B., Vorläufige Notiz über Boräthyl. *European Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1860**, *115* (3), 319-322.

40. Molander, G. A.; Trice, S. L. J.; Dreher, S. D., Palladium-Catalyzed, Direct Boronic Acid Synthesis from Aryl Chlorides: A Simplified Route to Diverse Boronate Ester Derivatives. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2010**, *132* (50), 17701-17703.

41. Seaman, W.; Johnson, J. R., Derivatives of phenylboric acid, their preparation and action upon bacteria. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1931**, *53* (2), 711-723.

42. Sharp, M.; Cheng, W.; Snieckus, V., Synthetic connections to the aromatic directed metalation reaction. Functionalized aryl boronic acids by ipso borodesilylation. General syntheses of unsymmetrical biphenyls and m-terphenyls. *Tetrahedron letters* **1987**, *28* (43), 5093-5096.

43. Ishiyama, T.; Miyaura, N., Transition metal-catalyzed borylation of alkanes and arenes via C I H activation. *Journal of organometallic chemistry* **2003**, *680* (1), 3-11.

44. Bosch, L.; Fyles, T.; James, T. D., Binary and ternary phenylboronic acid complexes with saccharides and Lewis bases. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60* (49), 11175-11190.

45. Springsteen, G.; Wang, B., A detailed examination of boronic acid–diol complexation. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58* (26), 5291-5300.

46. Yan, J.; Springsteen, G.; Deeter, S.; Wang, B., The relationship among pK a, pH, and binding constants in the interactions between boronic acids and diols—it is not as simple as it appears. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60* (49), 11205-11209.

47. Cheng, F.; Jakle, F., Boron-containing polymers as versatile building blocks for functional nanostructured materials. *Polymer Chemistry* **2011**, *2* (10), 2122-2132.

48. Brooks, W. L. A.; Sumerlin, B. S., Synthesis and Applications of Boronic Acid-Containing Polymers: From Materials to Medicine. *Chemical Reviews* **2016**, *116* (3), 1375-1397.

49. Lin, Z.; Sun, L.; Liu, W.; Xia, Z.; Yang, H.; Chen, G., Synthesis of boronic acidfunctionalized molecularly imprinted silica nanoparticles for glycoprotein recognition and enrichment. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B* **2014**, *2* (6), 637-643.

50. Xu, Z.; Uddin, K. M. A.; Kamra, T.; Schnadt, J.; Ye, L., Fluorescent Boronic Acid Polymer Grafted on Silica Particles for Affinity Separation of Saccharides. *ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces* **2014**, *6* (3), 1406-1414.

51. Baker, S. J.; Tomsho, J. W.; Benkovic, S. J., Boron-containing inhibitors of synthetases. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2011**, *40* (8), 4279-4285.

52. Pizer, R.; Tihal, C., Equilibria and reaction mechanism of the complexation of methylboronic acid with polyols. *Inorganic chemistry* **1992**, *31* (15), 3243-3247.

53. James, T. D.; Shinkai, S., Artificial receptors as chemosensors for carbohydrates. In *Host-guest chemistry*, Springer: 2002; pp 159-200.

54. Lorand, J. P.; EDWARDS, J. O., Polyol complexes and structure of the benzeneboronate ion. *The Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1959**, *24* (6), 769-774.

55. Kataoka, K.; Miyazaki, H.; Bunya, M.; Okano, T.; Sakurai, Y., Totally synthetic polymer gels responding to external glucose concentration: their preparation and application to on- off regulation of insulin release. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1998**, *120* (48), 12694-12695.

56. Suri, J. T.; Cordes, D. B.; Cappuccio, F. E.; Wessling, R. A.; Singaram, B., Continuous glucose sensing with a fluorescent thin-film hydrogel. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **2003**, *42* (47), 5857-5859.

57. Roy, D.; Sumerlin, B. S., Glucose-sensitivity of boronic acid block copolymers at physiological pH. *ACS Macro Letters* **2012**, *1* (5), 529-532.

58. Nakahata, M.; Mori, S.; Takashima, Y.; Hashidzume, A.; Yamaguchi, H.; Harada, A., pHand sugar-responsive gel assemblies based on boronate–catechol interactions. *ACS Macro Letters* **2014**, *3* (4), 337-340.

59. Cambre, J. N.; Roy, D.; Gondi, S. R.; Sumerlin, B. S., Facile Strategy to Well-Defined Water-Soluble Boronic Acid (Co)polymers. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2007**, *129* (34), 10348-10349.

60. Cash, J. J.; Kubo, T.; Bapat, A. P.; Sumerlin, B. S., Room-Temperature Self-Healing Polymers Based on Dynamic-Covalent Boronic Esters. *Macromolecules* **2015**, *48* (7), 2098-2106.

61. Hoare, T.; Pelton, R., Engineering glucose swelling responses in poly (N-isopropylacrylamide)-based microgels. *Macromolecules* **2007**, *40* (3), 670-678.

62. Keenan, D. B.; Mastrototaro, J. J.; Voskanyan, G.; Steil, G. M., Delays in minimally invasive continuous glucose monitoring devices: a review of current technology. *Journal of diabetes science and technology* **2009**, *3* (5), 1207-1214.

63. Zhang, D.; Thompson, K. L.; Pelton, R.; Armes, S. P., Controlling Deposition and Release of Polyol-Stabilized Latex on Boronic Acid-Derivatized Cellulose. *Langmuir* **2010**, *26* (22), 17237-17241.

64. Qin, Y.; Cui, C.; Jäkle, F., Silylated Initiators for the Efficient Preparation of Borane-End-Functionalized Polymers via ATRP. *Macromolecules* **2007**, *40* (5), 1413-1420.

65. Mi, P.; Yanagie, H.; Dewi, N.; Yen, H.-C.; Liu, X.; Suzuki, M.; Sakurai, Y.; Ono, K.; Takahashi, H.; Cabral, H., Block copolymer-boron cluster conjugate for effective boron neutron capture therapy of solid tumors. *Journal of Controlled Release* **2017**, *254*, 1-9.

 Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Brook, M. A., Silicone Boronates Reversibly Crosslink Using Lewis Acid–Lewis Base Amine Complexes. *Chemistry–A European Journal* **2014**, *20* (30), 9349-9356.
 Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Macphail, B.; Brook, M. A., Spread and set silicone–boronic acid elastomers. *Polymer Chemistry* **2016**.

68. Lukevics, E.; Dzintara, M., The alcoholysis of hydrosilanes. *Journal of organometallic chemistry* **1985**, *295* (3), 265-315.

69. Kuivila, H. G.; Keough, A. H.; Soboczenski, E. J., Areneboronates from diols and polyols1. *The Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1954**, *19* (5), 780-783.

70. Cross, R., Elastic and viscous properties of Silly Putty. *American Journal of Physics* **2012**, *80* (10), 870-875.

71. Ikada, Y., Surface modification of polymers for medical applications. *Biomaterials* **1994**, *15* (10), 725-736.

72. Bansil, R.; Turner, B. S., Mucin structure, aggregation, physiological functions and biomedical applications. *Current opinion in colloid & interface science* 2006, *11* (2), 164-170.
73. Meyer, L.; Cherney, E.; Jayaram, S., The role of inorganic fillers in silicone rubber for outdoor insulation alumina tri-hydrate or silica. *IEEE Electrical Insulation Magazine* 2004, *20* (4), 13-21.

74. Bueche, A., Filler reinforcement of silicone rubber. *Journal of Polymer Science Part A: Polymer Chemistry* **1957**, *25* (109), 139-149.

Chapter 2: Controlling Silicone-Saccharide Interfaces: Greening Silicones

Benjamin Macphail and Michael A. Brook

Abstract

Silicone elastomers, which are normally crosslinked using metal catalysts, are traditionally reinforced with mineral fillers. We report that renewable saccharides can instead be used to both crosslink and reinforce silicones. The grafting of boronic acids to silicone polymers gives materials that, when added to aqueous solutions of mono- or polysaccharides, without catalysts, generated elastomers via the boronic acid interaction with saccharides. The efficiency of crosslinking, as shown by Young's moduli, depended strongly on the specific saccharide and the density of boronic acid groups on the silicone. Simple silicones normally phase separate in water saccharide mixtures. However, pretreatment of silicone boronates with the saccharide phytoglycogen, followed by exposure to water, led to stable aqueous phytoglycogen/silicone dispersions (pastes). The different outcomes arising from the order of addition are attributed to better dispersion of the silicone and saccharide in the latter case. Rheological studies of the pastes showed that, unlike the elastomers, viscosities depended more on the fraction of silicone in saccharide; number of boronic acid contact points between the silicone and saccharide was only a minor contributor. The equilibrium concentration of sugar/boronate contacts, which stabilize the water/oil interfaces, remains high even at high concentrations of water and even when the specific binding constant for an individual saccharide is low.

Introduction

Silicone polymers are commercially important materials that impact daily life in advanced economies. Silicones do not often appear on the pages of this journal because silicones do not readily fit the 'green' mandate. However, their environmental behavior is excellent.⁷⁵ Extensive

studies have shown that silicones in virtually all environmental compartments readily decompose to sand, water and CO₂ following environmentally and biologically-mediated depolymerization and then oxidation.⁷⁶ However, silicone synthesis is not environmentally friendly, as the first, key step involves conversion of sand to silicon in a highly energy intensive and CO/CO₂-generating process.⁷⁷

One way to reduce the environmental impact of silicone elastomers is to dilute them with recyclable, biodegradable and renewable materials. A more positive perspective would be to recognize that composites of silicone could be improved by taking advantage of natural materials. Silicone rubbers are weak unless reinforced by fillers;⁷⁸ expensive and heavy pyrogenic silica is most commonly used for this process. We reasoned that polysaccharides, which are emblematic green polymers, could simultaneously dilute the impact of silicones and silica on the environment while leading to elastomeric materials with enhanced properties.

Silicone polymers are, of course, known for exceptional hydrophobicity; surface energies are typically about 20 mN m⁻¹.⁷⁹ Most saccharides, particularly polysaccharides, are hygroscopic and so working with truly dry materials is problematic. Thus, the main synthetic challenge associated with creating silicone/saccharide composites is overcoming the hydrophobic silicone/hydrophilic saccharide interface.

Silicone interfaces can be controlled by organic modification. For example, grafting polyethers⁸⁰⁻⁸¹ or zwitterions⁸² to a silicone surface decreases the water contact angle. Such surfaces will have greater physical affinity for (wet) polysaccharides, but at a level not expected to lead to stable composites.

In some cases, the direct bonding of silicones to saccharides is possible. For example, the use of silane coupling agents in wood can improve durability, dimensional stability by hydrophobization,⁸³ and fire resistance;⁸⁴ multistep processes can analogously lead to silicone-

hydrophobed wood.⁸⁵ The Piers-Rubinsztajn reaction has been used to directly graft silicone resins to cellulose or to another important natural polyphenolic polymer, lignin, while simultaneously blowing foams (Figure 14).⁸⁶⁻⁸⁷ The resulting materials exhibited excellent adhesion between silicone and cellulose or lignin, respectively and, surprisingly in the latter case, led to silicone foams that were much better able to withstand exposure to flames than a commercial silicone foam, in spite of the fact that the foam contains an excellent fuel - lignin! Boronic acids efficiently bind to saccharides.⁸⁸⁻⁸⁹ The binding constant is sufficiently dependent on saccharide structure that physical separation of different sugars based on affinity with boronic acid is the basis of an analytical technique.⁹⁰ Previously, we prepared silicone-modified boronic acids (SiBA) (Figure 16). Upon exposure to water the tartrate protecting groups hydrolyze to give crosslinked elastomer films.⁸⁸⁻⁸⁹ It was shown that the origin of crosslinking in the films was boronic acid dimers; crosslinks disappeared in a 1:1 stoichiometric relationship as monofunctional boronic acids were added to the elastomer.⁹¹ However, these films could be disrupted if the aqueous solution also contained competitive ligands for the boronic acid, which include amines and sugars.⁹² We therefore reasoned that either the one-step⁸⁸⁻⁸⁹ physical or covalent modification of sugars by SiBAs could provide a means to (reversibly) control the silicone/saccharide interface (Figure 15); the strength of the interaction should be a consequence of both their concentrations in water and the specific saccharides and boronic acids chosen. The preparation and characterization of SiBA/sugar composite materials is described below.



Figure 14. The Piers-Rubinsztajn reaction grafts both saccharides and lignin to silicones.



Figure 15: Possible binding motifs for SiBA/saccharides. Results

SiBAs were prepared by the hydrosilylation of the appropriate SiH-containing silicone oils with tartrate-protected styrylboronic acid (Figure 16). The process occurs in high yield to yield organosoluble polymers with tunable concentrations of boronic acids in a silicone matrix.³⁷ After the protecting groups were removed by exposure to water – an extremely rapid and efficient process – the strength of the resulting elastomeric films (Young's modulus) was measured as a function of molecular weight of the silicone, and the boronic acid density. The telechelic SiBAs, which possess a lower boronic acid density, exhibited low Young's moduli 15-17 kPa that decreased with increasing silicone molecular weight (Figure 17A, Table 2). The pendant SiBAs exhibited much higher moduli 220-2300 kPa as expected; the crosslink density should ultimately depend on the spacing between boronic acids rather than the overall silicone molecular weight. The modulus of a given SiBA could be tailored simply by mixing starting constituents as shown
in Figure 17B where telechelic silicone SiBA-17 was diluted with the pendant SiBA-P50, which has a higher boronic acid concentration.

An examination of the ability of saccharides to displace boronic acid dimers as a crosslinking mode was undertaken in a of variety ways. Initially, this was expediently done by directly mixing – under high shear – a saturated aqueous solution of the (poly)saccharide into the protected SiBA. Young's moduli were then measured of the resulting silicone elastomers that were doped and crosslinked with saccharides. Survey experiments with different concentrations of sorbitol, a good binder for boronic acids (BA) (Keq=440 M⁻¹),⁹³ were used to gauge the binding ratios that led to the best crosslinking. The Young's modulus went through a maximum at a 1:2 ratio of [monosaccharide]/[boronic acid unit] (Table 2), suggesting that 2 boronic acids bind to 1 sorbitol to give a crosslink. At low levels of sorbitol, boronic acid dimerization remains the main type of crosslink. With too much sorbitol, on the other hand, each BA is modified by a single saccharide and the (weaker) crosslinking that results is a consequence of the physical separation of the sorbitol in the hydrophobic silicone matrix rather than covalent crosslinking. This mimics the more classic reinforcement of silicones with relatively large mineral structures, except that the saccharide domains are in this case highly hydrated. It is counterintuitive to observe reinforcement of hydrophobic polymer by a water swollen saccharide.



Figure 16: Preparation of SiBAs (two regioisomers form during hydrosilylation, only one of which is shown).

The Young's modulus of silicone/glucose composites at the same concentrations was significantly lower (30-60 kPa, Table 2), consistent both with a weaker binding constant ($K_{eq} = 5$)⁹³ and with glucose forming only a single ester with boronic acids and, therefore, not being able to act as a chemical crosslinker.

The ability of a long chain, branched saccharide pullulan (MW 200,000) to act as a crosslinker was also examined. This polysaccharide is surprisingly soluble in water, with saturation concentrations above 30wt%. As it is comprised entirely of glucose monomers (note: the fraction of saccharide units available for binding to BAs is unknown) it is not possible to deconvolute crosslinking due to specific binding interactions from simple phase segregation.



Figure 17 Moduli of Silicone Boronic Acid Elastomers A: homopolymers telechelic SiBA-17 and pendant SiBA-P50, B: mixtures of telechelic SiBA-17 when diluted with pendant SiBA-P7. A selection of concentrations of pullulan in water was utilized in the attempt to find a concentration where the polysaccharide would best reinforce the silicone. It can be seen that the efficiency of reinforcement was enhanced compared to the boronic acid dimers themselves *at the same water concentration*, indicative of a reinforcement of the silicone by the pullulan (Table 2). However, the reinforcement was not appreciably different from glucose itself.

To further probe the nature of these interactions, SiBA was first mixed with different concentrations of phytoglycogen, a 35nm spherical, monodisperse nanoparticle that swells to 70 nm diameter in water (GlyNP, MW 15 million according to the manufacturer); the silicone saccharide was then dispersed in water at the same concentrations as the elastomers (phytoglycogen+SiBA 500 mg / 1 g H₂O; the ratio of SiBA to GlyNP was varied, using SiBA-17 or SiBA-P7). In the absence of the saccharide, silicone films formed at the air water interface, or formed an elastomeric ball that floated in water. Surprisingly, unlike the elastomers formed comixing of silicone/saccharide/water, premixing the saccharide with silicones and then adding water led to stable white pastes of differing viscosity. These were shown, by drying the material and then imaging with SEM, to be coarse emulsions in which the saccharide/silicone interface is stabilized by the boronate/saccharide interaction (ESI[‡]). By contrast, if any of the phytoglycogen

solutions was mixed with normal silicone oil of any viscosity, immediate gross phase separation occurred (Figure 18).

The rheological properties of these pastes were measured to better understand the nature of the boronic acid/saccharide interactions (Figure 18D). Viscosities of the white pastes increased with boronic acid concentration, but this was a less significant factor than the total quantity of available silicone. At 0.1% strain (shear rate of 0.1 s⁻¹) viscosities for pastes containing telechelic silicone boronic acids ranged between ~9KPa·s-33 kPa·s, whereas those containing pendant silicone boronic acids were slightly higher, ranging from between ~11 KPa·s and 44 KPa·s. A 5% (w/w) addition of either pendant or telechelic SiBA was enough to increase the viscosity above that of a phytoglycogen paste containing no added SiBA.

Table 2: Young's moduli of SiBA-17 saccharide mixtures

Saccharide ^a (moi): Boronic Acid (moi)	Young's Modulus (KPa)			
Using Telechelic SiBA-17				
No saccharide, 1 BA/8 Me ₂ SiO groups	170 ± 18			
Sorbitol				
1:4	110 ± 23			
1:2	600 ± 51			
3:4	350 ± 43			
1:1	340 ± 95			
Glucose				
1:4	120 ± 51			
1:2 ^c	70 ± 27			
Pullulan				
1:4 ^d	140 ± 30			
1:2	110 ± 17			
3:4	140 ± 60			
1:1	110 ± 35			

^a Saccharide concentrations in polysaccharides are based on monosaccharide constituents. In pullulan, only a fraction of the saccharide units in pullulan will be available. ^b The same amount of water as that added with the saccharide solutions. ^c Best ratio based on sorbitol. ^d Pullulan 35 mg: SiBA-17 500 mg. Diluting this solution with water led to weaker composites.

SiBA Binding Affects Phytoglycogen Nanoparticle Diameter: DLS

In dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) solution, the phytoglycogen nanoparticles used in these

experiments have a diameter of about 66 nm; the particles are rather monodisperse; note that

commercially available phytoglycogen samples are typically polydisperse.⁹⁴ SiBA appear to

dissolve in DMSO, but dynamic light scattering (DLS) data shows instead that they form

aggregates, with telechelic SiBA-17 forming ~82 nm aggregates, and pendant SiBA-P7 creating

larger aggregates ~ 143 nm diameter. These silicone aggregates were not monodisperse and

some very large (micron sized) particles existed prior to the addition of phytoglycogen. It is inferred that adventitious water leads to tartrate deprotection and boronic acid crosslinking.⁹¹

The ability of the silicone and SiBA to interact was tested by titrating phytoglycogen/DMSO into silicone/DMSO dispersions (Figure 19). Immediately upon addition of phytoglycogen the large SiBA aggregates broke up; the resulting smaller particles shown reflect SiBA-modified phytoglycogen and the presence of much smaller SiBA aggregates. As the phytoglycogen concentration increased, the average particle size increased to slightly larger than that of the native phytoglycogen. We interpret these data to indicate that rapid loss of the SiBA aggregates occurs once a compatible glycogen surface is present (Figure 19A); the silicone becomes grafted to the surface of the GlyNP.



Figure 18. A) Phase separated mixture of PDMS and phytoglycogen-in-water (with blue food color). B) 200 µm thick film cast from paste mixture of SiBA-17 (1) and phytoglycogen-in-water. The different color intensities reflect layers of different thickness. C) Cartoon of the interface of an oil-in-water SiBA/saccharide dispersion. D) Viscosity of silicone-phytoglycogen pastes changes with relative silicone and phytoglycogen concentrations.

Discussion

Boronic acids reversibly form boronic esters with diols, of which saccharides are emblematic as a class (Figure 15).⁹⁵ The equilibrium constant for ester formation is very sensitive to structure, particular of the diol. As noted above, the binding equilibrium constant for the monosaccharide sorbitol is two orders of magnitude larger than that for glucose. Other factors also influence the location of the equilibrium, including higher pH and the presence of Lewis base ligands for boron, both of which favor the ester side of the equation. Dilution with water will also move the equilibrium towards starting materials.

In the absence of ligands for the boronic acids, including saccharides, SiBA formed dimeric structures that crosslink the silicones (note that secondary crosslinking arises from Lewis acid/base interactions between boron and oxygen atoms on the silicone backbone).⁹² The higher the boronic acid and therefore crosslink density – the shorter the distance between crosslink sites – the higher the modulus (Figure 17A). More robust elastomers arose from pendant functional silicones that can generate more crosslinks per unit volume. It is possible to tune the modulus simply by mixing structurally different boronic acids (e.g., pendant + telechelic) to tune the crosslink density and adding sufficient water to deprotect the tartrates (Figure 17B).

If the SiBA was wet with aqueous saccharide solutions a product elastomer rapidly formed that was phase separated from water. Here, the nature of the saccharide played an important role in the physical properties of the elastomer. In the case of sorbitol, the outcome is consistent with insertion of the sorbitol into the boronic acid dimer to give a new type of covalent, bifunctional crosslinker sorbitol. The strongest elastomers formed at the optimal 2:1 ratio of sorbitol:boronic acid (Figure 18C I). At higher concentrations of sorbitol, or in the case of saccharides that have poorer binding constants, or possibly have difficulty in achieving a proper geometry to bind more

than once,⁹⁶ the less effective crosslinking likely arises through physical interactions with individual polysaccharides or aggregates of (poly)saccharides (Figure 18C II). The strength of the latter interaction was weaker than the former, at least at an optimal stoichiometric balance (Table 2). At lower saccharide concentrations, the net crosslinking can be ascribed to a composite of boronic acid dimers and boronic acid/saccharide complexes.

These observations support the conclusion that the stabilization of the silicone/water interface requires saccharides to be present in the aqueous phase (Figure 18C). The strength of that interaction depends on the concentration of sugars in water, the number of available boronic acid sites/number of available saccharides and, in some cases, the binding equilibrium constant. It is not possible to tease out the relative impact of each of these. Although the Young's moduli were lower in the presence of saccharides with low binding constants, it nevertheless demonstrates that the saccharides remain bound to the SiBA. There is a statistical advantage here. Even though the boronic acid/sugar interactions are equilibria, multiple contact points on the saccharides favor net binding; there will always be a sufficient population of bound sugars such that the SiBA are not released from the sugars. That is, the fact that water rich silicone elastomers are stable demonstrates it is the boronic acid that stabilizes the silicone at the water interface. This is even more evident with the pastes (see below).

When 'dry' SiBA was exposed to a dry saccharide in the absence of water, and then water was added in a subsequent step, stable oil-in-water dispersions were formed as pastes. The viscosities of the pastes were directly related to the relative quantities of silicone/saccharide; the density of boronic acid groups was less important (Figure 18B,D). The binding constant of boronic acids for glucose or glucose-based polymers is relatively low. Thus, it is expected that the interaction between silicone and (poly)saccharide in this case is physical, although it is not possible to discount boronate esters in equilibrium with such structures (Figure 18C III vs IV).

Irrespective, the binding reflects an equilibrium; the pastes were stable over weeks (so far). We infer that the build in viscosity is associated with silicone domains on adjacent saccharide surfaces that associate through a hydrophobic effect to reduce the exposure of silicone to water (Figure 19).⁹⁷ The more silicone on saccharides, the 'stickier' will be the particles to each other in water. This hypothesis is supported by the solution studies in DMSO, which show competitive binding of SiBA to a saccharide surface, when compared to the formation of a separate silicone phase.





Dimethylsilicones have little affinity for water. The solubility of the most soluble silicone materials D_4 (Me₂SiO)₄ is about 50 ppb (literature reports range from ~20 - 900 µg /L H₂O); higher molecular weight materials are less soluble. The presence of a sugar in the aqueous phase does nothing to change this (Figure 18A). However, boronic acid anchor groups can be

used to link silicones to saccharides. If this is done in the absence of water pastes are produced, while if done in the presence of water, sugar-crosslinked, phase separated elastomers are formed. That is, while specific sugar/SiBA interaction will be similar in both cases, the efficiency with which they are established depends on the availability of siliconephobic water during synthesis. Irrespective of the mode of synthesis, it is possible to choose how those interactions lead to the formation of a given material.

In recent years, there has been some pushback against silicones, particularly in the cosmetics industry, because they are 'not green.' As noted above, that is not correct from a degradation point of view, but the degree to which silicones are 'green' is challenged by their energy input cost. They possess very interesting properties that are not matched by organic materials and they fulfill many needs in developed economies. The study here shows that useful silicone-based materials, with enhanced interfacial properties, may be prepared by taking advantage of readily available (poly)saccharides that can be loaded at levels up to 50 wt%. The properties of the resulting products are readily tuned by the nature of the SiBA and, more importantly, the saccharide. In the latter case, factors including molecular weight and particularly nature of the saccharide and its binding constant with the boronic acid can affect the nature of the product. The use of boronic acids provides a mechanism to control the properties of silicones.

Experimental

Materials

Sorbitol (VWR), glucose (BDH), pullulan (Hayashibara Company), phytoglycogen nanoparticles (PhytoSpherix, Mirexus Biotechnologies) and DMSO (Caledon Laboratories Ltd., anhydrous) were used as received. Synthesis of silicone boronate dimethyl tartrate esters followed literature procedures.³⁷ Distilled water was used throughout.

Methods

Young's Modulus Measurement: Modulus data was collected within 96-well plates using a MACH-1 micromechanical testing instrument equipped with a 0.5mm hemispherical indenter using a Poisson ratio of 0.3, 24 h after elastomer formation.

Rheometry: The viscosity of the pastes were measured using a TA instruments Discovery HR-3 Hybrid Rheometer equipped with a 40mm parallel Peltier steel plate geometry. Trios software (TA instruments) was used for data acquisition. The first experiment was to find the linear viscoelastic zone by strain-sweep testing between 0.1%-100% strain. Angular frequency was set at 10 rad s⁻¹. The strain for the linear region was used in subsequent frequency-sweep experiments. Frequency-sweep measurements were performed at a frequency range between 0.05 s⁻¹ to 10.0 s⁻¹. All experiments were performed at 25 °C.

DLS: Phytoglycogen nanoparticle size was characterized using a Malvern Zetasizer Nano dynamic light scattering unit at 25 °C.

Elastomer Formation

General procedure for preparing silicone boronic acid elastomers by immersion in H₂O followed by agitation, No Saccharide: SiBA (500 mg) was weighed into a 2 dram glass vial to which distilled H₂O (1 mL) was added. The solution was agitated for one minute using a vortex mixer. The resulting elastomers, which formed a 'puck' on the base of the vial were transferred to a 96-well plate using a spatula.

General procedure for preparing silicone boronic acid elastomers by immersion in H₂O followed by agitation, Mixtures of Pendant and Telechelic SiBAs (shown for 1:1 telechelic SiBA-17: SiBA-P7): SiBA-17 (500 mg) and SiBA-P7 (500 mg) weighed into a 2 dram vial; the mixture was agitated for one minute using a vortex mixer. Distilled H₂O (1 mL) was added to the solution

which then agitated again for one minute using a vortex mixer. The resulting elastomer was transferred to a 96-well plate using a spatula and allowed to cure overnight.

General procedure for preparing silicone boronic acid elastomers by immersion in H₂O followed by agitation, Saccharide Reinforced Elastomers: 1M solutions of sorbitol and glucose were prepared by adding sorbitol (182 mg, 1 mmol) or glucose (180 mg, 1 mmol), respectively ,to a 2dram glass vial; distilled H₂O (1 mL) was then added to each using an Eppendorf pipette and the solution was sonicated for 1 min to ensure complete dissolution. Solutions of pullulan (1,016 mg, MW ~ 1,811,800, 56 nmol in distilled H₂O mL, converts to ~ 5.7 mmol glucose equiv.). Elastomers were formed by adding the appropriate SiBA (500 mg, 0.139 mmol) and saccharide solution/H₂O (70 µL-350 µL, 0.07 mmol-0.35 mmol) to a polypropylene mixing cup (Flaktek, size 10). The mixture was then mixed under high shear at 3000 rpm for 2 min using a Flaktek Speedmixer (model: DAC 150.1 FVZ-K). The resulting elastomer was transferred to a 96-well plate using a spatula.

Stoichiometric Saccharide Addition

500mg (0.139mmol) SiBA-17 was added to a speed mixing polypropylene cup for all experiments. 0.5mol, 1mol, 1.5mol, 2mol, and 2.5mol equivalents of saccharide were added per boronic acid by pipetting 69.9 μ L (0.0699 mmol), 139.9 μ L (0.139mmol), 209.8 μ L (0.2098 mmol), 279.8 μ L (0.2798 mmol), 349.7 μ L (0.3497 mmol) of saccharide solution, respectively, into Flaktek mixing cups. The SiBA-17-saccharide solutions were then mixed at 3000rpm for 2 min using a Flaktek Speedmixer (model: DAC 150.1 FVZ-K). The resulting elastomers were transferred to a polypropylene 96-well plate using a spatula and allowed to cure (a few minutes).

Paste formation and rheology

Pastes were prepared by combining silicone and phytoglycogen in a 2-dram vial. The relative amounts of silicone and phytoglycogen were varied to create a suite of formulations by adding 5 mg, 10 mg, 25 mg, 50 mg, 125 mg, and 250 mg of SiBA-17, respectively, to separate vials then adding enough phytoglycogen to each vial to give a total of 500mg (**Error! Reference source not found.**); a control formulation consisting solely of phytoglycogen and H₂O was also made. Distilled H₂O (1 g) was then added to each vial and the dispersion was mixed using a vortex mixer for 2 min. Films (200 μ m thick) of these pastes were cast onto Teflon sheets using a stainless-steel film applicator (Elcometer 3540).

DLS characterization of GlyNP/SiBA solutions

Phytoglycogen solutions (1wt%) were prepared by weighing 1g phytoglycogen in a 10 mL volumetric flask, dissolving in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO), and the performing a serial dilution in DMSO. SiBA-17 (0.58 mM) and SiBA-P7 (0.55 mM) solutions were prepared by weighing 100 mg of the silicone and diluting into DMSO (10 mL, followed by 2 serial dilutions). All solutions were prepared immediately prior to measurement. Particle sizes were collected for each of these solutions; 7 sequential scans were run in triplicate. Varying amounts of phytoglycogen solution (0.1:1000, 0.5:1000, 1:1000, 5:1000, 10:1000 phytoglycogen:boronic acid solutions respectively. The particle sizes of these solutions were collected for each of these solutions; 7 sequential scans were run in triplicate addition sequence was performed by starting with 10 mL solutions of phytoglycogen and adding varying amounts of pendant silicone boronic acid solution sequence was performed by starting with 10 mL solutions of phytoglycogen and adding varying amounts of pendant silicone boronic acid solution sequence was performed by starting with 10 mL solutions of phytoglycogen and adding varying amounts of pendant silicone boronic acid solution respectively (0.1:1000, 0.5:1000, 1:1000, 5:1000 phytoglycogen:boronic acid). All solutions made were mixed for two minutes using a vortex mixer prior to particle size measurement.

Conclusions

Boronic acids, while bound to silicone polymers, maintain their ability to bind saccharides. Effective boronic acid dimerization provides one mechanism of crosslinking, which is supplemented by boronic acid-saccharide complexation or boronate ester formation. Although the binding constant with glucose units is low, polysaccharides based on glucose lead to reinforced silicones or, depending on relative concentration, reinforced phytoglycogen materials because of statistical efficiency of holding more than zero linkage between the two materials at any given time. Even under the stress of higher water concentration, it is difficult to separate the two materials. As a consequence, depending on volume ratio, the copolymers behave as hydrophobically modified natural materials or natural material-reinforced silicone elastomers.

Acknowledgements

We acknowledge with gratitude the financial support of the Natural Sciences and Engineering

Research Council of Canada, the Ontario Centres of Excellence, and Mirexus Inc. We would

further like to thank Dr. Phil Whiting, Mirexus for helpful discussion, access to instruments and

provision of their uniquely monodisperse form of phytoglycogen, PhytoSpherix.

Notes and references

1. Myers, D., Surfaces, interfaces, and colloids: principles and applications. VCH Publishers: 1991.

2. Lüth, H., Solid surfaces, interfaces and thin films. Springer: 2001; Vol. 4.

3. Dang, M.-T.; Grant, T. M.; Yan, H.; Seferos, D. S.; Lessard, B. H.; Bender, T. P., Bis (trin-alkylsilyl oxide) silicon phthalocyanines: a start to establishing a structure property relationship as both ternary additives and non-fullerene electron acceptors in bulk heterojunction organic photovoltaic devices. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A* **2017**.

4. Grant, T. M.; Gorisse, T.; Dautel, O.; Wantz, G.; Lessard, B. H., Multifunctional ternary additive in bulk heterojunction OPV: increased device performance and stability. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A* **2017**, *5* (4), 1581-1587.

5. Alauzun, J. G.; Young, S.; D'Souza, R.; Liu, L.; Brook, M. A.; Sheardown, H. D., Biocompatible, hyaluronic acid modified silicone elastomers. *Biomaterials* **2010**, *31* (13), 3471-3478.

6. Kazmierska, K.; Szwast, M.; Ciach, T., Determination of urethral catheter surface lubricity. *Journal of Materials Science: Materials in Medicine* **2008**, *19* (6), 2301-2306.

7. Korenevski, A.; Erzsebet, P.-S.; Dutcher, J. R.; Stukalov, O., Monodisperse glycogen and phytoglycogen nanoparticles and use thereof as additives in cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, and food products. Google Patents: 2014.

8. Pader, M., Shampoo compositions comprising saccharides. Google Patents: 1982.

9. Zimmermann, J.; Reifler, F. A.; Fortunato, G.; Gerhardt, L. C.; Seeger, S., A Simple, One-Step Approach to Durable and Robust Superhydrophobic Textiles. *Advanced Functional Materials* **2008**, *18* (22), 3662-3669.

10. Somorjai, G. A.; Li, Y., *Introduction to surface chemistry and catalysis*. John Wiley & Sons: 2010.

11. Rabnawaz, M.; Liu, G.; Hu, H., Fluorine-Free Anti-Smudge Polyurethane Coatings. *Angewandte Chemie* **2015**, *127* (43), 12913-12918.

12. Shin, J.-H.; Choi, H.-J.; Han, K.-S.; Ra, S.; Choi, K.-W.; Lee, H., Effect of anti-reflective nano-patterns on LED package. *Current Applied Physics* **2013**, *13*, S93-S97.

13. Deng, X.; Korogiannaki, M.; Rastegari, B.; Zhang, J.; Chen, M.; Fu, Q.; Sheardown, H.; Filipe, C. D.; Hoare, T., "Click" Chemistry-Tethered Hyaluronic Acid-Based Contact Lens Coatings Improve Lens Wettability and Lower Protein Adsorption. *ACS applied materials & interfaces* **2016**, *8* (34), 22064-22073.

14. Brook, M. A., Silicon in organic, organometallic, and polymer chemistry. J. Wiley: 2000.

15. Walter, N., Chemistry and technology of silicones. *London: Academic* **1968**, 27.

16. Beevers, M.; Mumby, S.; Clarson, S.; Semlyen, J., Studies of cyclic and linear poly (dimethyl siloxanes): 13. Static dielectric measurements and dipole moments. *Polymer* **1983**, *24* (12), 1565-1570.

17. Young, O.; Dickerman, C. E., Dielectric Constants of Dimethylsilicones. *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry* **1954**, *46* (2), 364-365.

18. Owen, M. J., Siloxane Surface Activity. In *Silicon-Based Polymer Science*, American Chemical Society: 1989; Vol. 224, pp 705-739.

19. Qin, M.; Wang, L.-K.; Feng, X.-Z.; Yang, Y.-L.; Wang, R.; Wang, C.; Yu, L.; Shao, B.; Qiao, M.-Q., Bioactive surface modification of mica and poly (dimethylsiloxane) with hydrophobins for protein immobilization. *Langmuir* **2007**, *23* (8), 4465-4471.

20. Zhu, S.; Miller, W.; Scriven, L.; Davis, H., Superspreading of water—silicone surfactant on hydrophobic surfaces. *Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects* **1994**, *90* (1), 63-78.

21. Kanellopoulos, A.; Owen, M., The adsorption of polydimethylsiloxane polyether ABA block copolymers at the water/air and water/silicone fluid interface. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* **1971**, *35* (1), 120-125.

22. Yu, K.; Han, Y., A stable PEO-tethered PDMS surface having controllable wetting property by a swelling–deswelling process. *Soft Matter* **2006**, *2* (8), 705-709.

23. Wang, Z.; Yao, X.; Wang, Y., Swelling-induced mesoporous block copolymer membranes with intrinsically active surfaces for size-selective separation. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2012**, *22* (38), 20542-20548.

24. Klempner, D., Interpenetrating polymer networks. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **1978**, *17* (2), 97-106.

25. Abbasi, F.; Mirzadeh, H.; Katbab, A., Sequential interpenetrating polymer networks of poly (2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate) and polydimethylsiloxane. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science* **2002**, *85* (9), 1825-1831.

26. Xu, C.; Taylor, P.; Ersoz, M.; Fletcher, P. D.; Paunov, V. N., Microcontact printing of DNA-surfactant arrays on solid substrates. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2003**, *13* (12), 3044-3048.

27. Yang, L.; Li, L.; Tu, Q.; Ren, L.; Zhang, Y.; Wang, X.; Zhang, Z.; Liu, W.; Xin, L.; Wang, J., Photocatalyzed surface modification of poly (dimethylsiloxane) with polysaccharides and assay of their protein adsorption and cytocompatibility. *Analytical chemistry* **2010**, *8*2 (15), 6430-6439.

28. Slentz, B. E.; Penner, N. A.; Lugowska, E.; Regnier, F., Nanoliter capillary electrochromatography columns based on collocated monolithic support structures molded in poly (dimethyl siloxane). *Electrophoresis* **2001**, *22* (17), 3736-3743.

29. Brook, M. A.; Zhao, S.; Liu, L.; Chen, Y., Surface etching of silicone elastomers by depolymerization. *Canadian Journal of Chemistry* **2011**, *90* (1), 153-160.

30. Wong, I.; Ho, C.-M., Surface molecular property modifications for poly (dimethylsiloxane)(PDMS) based microfluidic devices. *Microfluidics and nanofluidics* **2009**, 7 (3), 291.

31. Ligenza, J., Silicon oxidation in an oxygen plasma excited by microwaves. *Journal of Applied Physics* **1965**, *36* (9), 2703-2707.

32. Oláh, A.; Hillborg, H.; Vancso, G. J., Hydrophobic recovery of UV/ozone treated poly (dimethylsiloxane): adhesion studies by contact mechanics and mechanism of surface modification. *Applied Surface Science* **2005**, *239* (3), 410-423.

33. Kim, J.; Chaudhury, M. K.; Owen, M. J., Hydrophobic recovery of polydimethylsiloxane elastomer exposed to partial electrical discharge. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* **2000**, *226* (2), 231-236.

34. Guan, Y.; Zhang, Y., Boronic acid-containing hydrogels: synthesis and their applications. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2013**, *42* (20), 8106-8121.

35. Zhang, S.; He, X.; Chen, L.; Zhang, Y., Boronic acid functionalized magnetic nanoparticles via thiol-ene click chemistry for selective enrichment of glycoproteins. *New Journal of Chemistry* **2014**, *38* (9), 4212-4218.

36. Liu, H.; Li, Y.; Sun, K.; Fan, J.; Zhang, P.; Meng, J.; Wang, S.; Jiang, L., Dual-responsive surfaces modified with phenylboronic acid-containing polymer brush to reversibly capture and release cancer cells. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2013**, *135* (20), 7603-7609.

37. Brook, M. A.; Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Gonzaga, F.; Amarne, H., Sugar complexation to silicone boronic acids. *Chem. Commun.* **2013**, *49* (14), 1392-1394.

38. Hall, D. G., *Boronic acids: preparation, applications in organic synthesis and medicine.* John Wiley & Sons: 2006.

39. Frankland, E.; Duppa, B., Vorläufige Notiz über Boräthyl. *European Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1860**, *115* (3), 319-322.

40. Molander, G. A.; Trice, S. L. J.; Dreher, S. D., Palladium-Catalyzed, Direct Boronic Acid Synthesis from Aryl Chlorides: A Simplified Route to Diverse Boronate Ester Derivatives. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2010**, *132* (50), 17701-17703.

41. Seaman, W.; Johnson, J. R., Derivatives of phenylboric acid, their preparation and action upon bacteria. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1931**, *53* (2), 711-723.

42. Sharp, M.; Cheng, W.; Snieckus, V., Synthetic connections to the aromatic directed metalation reaction. Functionalized aryl boronic acids by ipso borodesilylation. General syntheses of unsymmetrical biphenyls and m-terphenyls. *Tetrahedron letters* **1987**, *28* (43), 5093-5096.

43. Ishiyama, T.; Miyaura, N., Transition metal-catalyzed borylation of alkanes and arenes via C H activation. *Journal of organometallic chemistry* **2003**, *680* (1), 3-11.

44. Bosch, L.; Fyles, T.; James, T. D., Binary and ternary phenylboronic acid complexes with saccharides and Lewis bases. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60* (49), 11175-11190.

45. Springsteen, G.; Wang, B., A detailed examination of boronic acid–diol complexation. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58* (26), 5291-5300.

46. Yan, J.; Springsteen, G.; Deeter, S.; Wang, B., The relationship among pK a, pH, and binding constants in the interactions between boronic acids and diols—it is not as simple as it appears. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60* (49), 11205-11209.

47. Cheng, F.; Jakle, F., Boron-containing polymers as versatile building blocks for functional nanostructured materials. *Polymer Chemistry* **2011**, *2* (10), 2122-2132.

48. Brooks, W. L. A.; Sumerlin, B. S., Synthesis and Applications of Boronic Acid-Containing Polymers: From Materials to Medicine. *Chemical Reviews* **2016**, *116* (3), 1375-1397.

49. Lin, Z.; Sun, L.; Liu, W.; Xia, Z.; Yang, H.; Chen, G., Synthesis of boronic acidfunctionalized molecularly imprinted silica nanoparticles for glycoprotein recognition and enrichment. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B* **2014**, *2* (6), 637-643.

50. Xu, Z.; Uddin, K. M. A.; Kamra, T.; Schnadt, J.; Ye, L., Fluorescent Boronic Acid Polymer Grafted on Silica Particles for Affinity Separation of Saccharides. *ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces* **2014**, *6* (3), 1406-1414.

51. Baker, S. J.; Tomsho, J. W.; Benkovic, S. J., Boron-containing inhibitors of synthetases. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2011**, *40* (8), 4279-4285.

52. Pizer, R.; Tihal, C., Equilibria and reaction mechanism of the complexation of methylboronic acid with polyols. *Inorganic chemistry* **1992**, *31* (15), 3243-3247.

53. James, T. D.; Shinkai, S., Artificial receptors as chemosensors for carbohydrates. In *Host-guest chemistry*, Springer: 2002; pp 159-200.

54. Lorand, J. P.; EDWARDS, J. O., Polyol complexes and structure of the benzeneboronate ion. *The Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1959**, *24* (6), 769-774.

55. Kataoka, K.; Miyazaki, H.; Bunya, M.; Okano, T.; Sakurai, Y., Totally synthetic polymer gels responding to external glucose concentration: their preparation and application to on- off regulation of insulin release. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1998**, *120* (48), 12694-12695.

56. Suri, J. T.; Cordes, D. B.; Cappuccio, F. E.; Wessling, R. A.; Singaram, B., Continuous glucose sensing with a fluorescent thin-film hydrogel. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **2003**, *4*2 (47), 5857-5859.

57. Roy, D.; Sumerlin, B. S., Glucose-sensitivity of boronic acid block copolymers at physiological pH. *ACS Macro Letters* **2012**, *1* (5), 529-532.

58. Nakahata, M.; Mori, S.; Takashima, Y.; Hashidzume, A.; Yamaguchi, H.; Harada, A., pHand sugar-responsive gel assemblies based on boronate–catechol interactions. *ACS Macro Letters* **2014**, *3* (4), 337-340.

59. Cambre, J. N.; Roy, D.; Gondi, S. R.; Sumerlin, B. S., Facile Strategy to Well-Defined Water-Soluble Boronic Acid (Co)polymers. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2007**, *129* (34), 10348-10349.

60. Cash, J. J.; Kubo, T.; Bapat, A. P.; Sumerlin, B. S., Room-Temperature Self-Healing Polymers Based on Dynamic-Covalent Boronic Esters. *Macromolecules* **2015**, *48* (7), 2098-2106.

61. Hoare, T.; Pelton, R., Engineering glucose swelling responses in poly (N-

isopropylacrylamide)-based microgels. *Macromolecules* **2007**, *40* (3), 670-678.

62. Keenan, D. B.; Mastrototaro, J. J.; Voskanyan, G.; Steil, G. M., Delays in minimally invasive continuous glucose monitoring devices: a review of current technology. *Journal of diabetes science and technology* **2009**, *3* (5), 1207-1214.

63. Zhang, D.; Thompson, K. L.; Pelton, R.; Armes, S. P., Controlling Deposition and Release of Polyol-Stabilized Latex on Boronic Acid-Derivatized Cellulose. *Langmuir* **2010**, *26* (22), 17237-17241.

64. Qin, Y.; Cui, C.; Jäkle, F., Silylated Initiators for the Efficient Preparation of Borane-End-Functionalized Polymers via ATRP. *Macromolecules* **2007**, *40* (5), 1413-1420.

65. Mi, P.; Yanagie, H.; Dewi, N.; Yen, H.-C.; Liu, X.; Suzuki, M.; Sakurai, Y.; Ono, K.; Takahashi, H.; Cabral, H., Block copolymer-boron cluster conjugate for effective boron neutron capture therapy of solid tumors. *Journal of Controlled Release* **2017**, *254*, 1-9.

66. Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Brook, M. A., Silicone Boronates Reversibly Crosslink Using Lewis Acid–Lewis Base Amine Complexes. *Chemistry–A European Journal* 2014, *20* (30), 9349-9356.
67. Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Macphail, B.; Brook, M. A., Spread and set silicone–boronic acid elastomers. *Polymer Chemistry* 2016.

68. Lukevics, E.; Dzintara, M., The alcoholysis of hydrosilanes. *Journal of organometallic chemistry* **1985**, *295* (3), 265-315.

69. Kuivila, H. G.; Keough, A. H.; Soboczenski, E. J., Areneboronates from diols and polyols1. *The Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1954**, *19* (5), 780-783.

70. Cross, R., Elastic and viscous properties of Silly Putty. *American Journal of Physics* **2012**, *80* (10), 870-875.

71. Ikada, Y., Surface modification of polymers for medical applications. *Biomaterials* **1994**, *15* (10), 725-736.

72. Bansil, R.; Turner, B. S., Mucin structure, aggregation, physiological functions and biomedical applications. *Current opinion in colloid & interface science* 2006, *11* (2), 164-170.
73. Meyer, L.; Cherney, E.; Jayaram, S., The role of inorganic fillers in silicone rubber for outdoor insulation alumina tri-hydrate or silica. *IEEE Electrical Insulation Magazine* 2004, *20* (4), 13-21.

74. Bueche, A., Filler reinforcement of silicone rubber. *Journal of Polymer Science Part A: Polymer Chemistry* **1957**, *25* (109), 139-149.

75. Brook, M. A., Silicones. In *Silicon in Organic, Organometallic and Polymer Chemistry*, Wiley: New York, 2000; pp 256-308.

76. Graiver, D.; Farminer, K. W.; Narayan, R., A Review of the Fate and Effects of Silicones in the Environment. *J. Polym. Environ.* **2003**, *11* (4), 129-136.

77. Yue, D.; You, F.; Darling, S. B., Domestic and overseas manufacturing scenarios of silicon-based photovoltaics: Life cycle energy and environmental comparative analysis. *Solar Energy* **2014**, *105*, 669-678.

78. Saam, J. C., Reinforcement in Silicone Elastomers. A Short Review. *MRS Proceedings* **2011**, *274*.

79. Owen, M. J., Siloxane Surface Activity. In *Silicon-Based Polymer Science: A Comprehensive Resource*, Zeigler, J. M.; Fearon, F. W. G., Eds. American Chemical Society: Washington, D.C., 1990; pp 705-739.

80. LeGrow, G. E. P., L. J., Silicone Polyether Copolymers: Synthetic Methods and Chemical Compositions. In *Silicone Surfactants*, Hill, R. M., Ed. Marcel Dekker, Inc.: New York, 1999; pp 49-64.

81. Chen, H.; Brook, M. A.; Chen, Y.; Sheardown, H., Surface properties of PEO-silicone composites: reducing protein adsorption. *J. Biomater. Sci.-Polym. Ed.* **2005**, *16* (4), 531-548.

82. Yeh, S.-B.; Chen, C.-S.; Chen, W.-Y.; Huang, C.-J., Modification of Silicone Elastomer with Zwitterionic Silane for Durable Antifouling Properties. *Langmuir* **2014**, *30* (38), 11386-11393.

83. Rajendra, V.; Sicard, C.; Brennan, J. D.; Brook, M. A., Printing silicone-based hydrophobic barriers on paper for microfluidic assays using low-cost ink jet printers. *Analyst* **2014**, *139* (24), 6361-6365.

84. Mai, C.; Militz, H., Modification of wood with silicon compounds. Treatment systems based on organic silicon compounds — a review. *Wood Sci. Technol.* 2004, 37 (6), 453-461.
85. Sèbe, G.; Brook, M. A., Hydrophobization of wood surfaces: covalent grafting of silicone

polymers. Wood Sci. Technol. 2001, 35 (3), 269-282.

86. Zhang, J.; Fleury, E.; Brook, M. A., Foamed lignin-silicone bio-composites by extrusion and then compression molding. *Green Chem.* **2015**, *17* (9), 4647-4656.

87. Zhang, J.; Fleury, E.; Chen, Y.; Brook, M. A., Flame retardant lignin-based silicone composites. *RSC Advances* **2015**, *5* (126), 103907-103914.

88. Yeo, J.-S.; Seong, D.-W.; Hwang, S.-H., Chemical surface modification of lignin particle and its application as filler in the polypropylene composites. *J. Ind. Eng. Chem.* **2015**, *31*, 80-85. 89. Zhu, J.; Xue, L.; Wei, W.; Mu, C.; Jiang, M.; Zhou, Z., Modification of Lignin with Silane Coupling Agent to Improve the Interface of Poly(L-lactic) Acid/Lignin Composites. *BioResources* **2015**, *10* (3), 4315-4325.

90. Pappin, B.; Kiefel, M. J.; Houston, T. A., Boron-Carbohydrate Interactions. In *Carbohydrates - Comprehensive Studies on Glycobiology and Glycotechnology*, Chang, C.-F., Ed. InTech: Rijeka, 2012; p Ch. 03.

91. Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Macphail, B.; Brook, M. A., Spread and set silicone-boronic acid elastomers. *Polym. Chem.* **2016**, *7* (27), 4458-4466.

92. Mansuri, E.; Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Schmidt, R.; Brook, M. A.; DeWolf, C. E., Surface Behavior of Boronic Acid-Terminated Silicones. *Langmuir* **2015**, *31* (34), 9331-9339.

93. Springsteen, G.; Wang, B. H., A detailed examination of boronic acid-diol complexation. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58* (26), 5291-5300.

94. Nickels, J. D.; Atkinson, J.; Papp-Szabo, E.; Stanley, C.; Diallo, S. O.; Perticaroli, S.; Baylis, B.; Mahon, P.; Ehlers, G.; Katsaras, J.; Dutcher, J. R., Structure and Hydration of Highly-Branched, Monodisperse Phytoglycogen Nanoparticles. *Biomacromolecules* **2016**, *17* (3), 735-743.

95. Hall, D. G., *Boronic Acids*. Wiley VCH: Weinheim, 2005; Vol. 1.

96. Wu, X.; Li, Z.; Chen, X.-X.; Fossey, J. S.; James, T. D.; Jiang, Y.-B., Selective sensing of saccharides using simple boronic acids and their aggregates. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, *4*2 (20), 8032-8048.

97. Noll, W. J., *Chemistry and Technology of Silicones*. Academic Press: New York, 1968.

Chapter 3: Saccharide-on-Silicone Elastomer Surfaces Using Boronates Benjamin Macphail, Emil Gustafsson, Robert H. Pelton and Michael A. Brook

Abstract

Boronic acids effectively bind to sugars. This principle was used to prepare saccharidemodified silicone elastomer surfaces. Silicone boronic acids (SiBA) with and without permanent (non-hydrolyzable) links were prepared by hydrosilyation of a tartrate-protected styrylboronate. Hydrolysis led to free boronic acids at the interface to which the saccharides sorbitol, pullulan, casein and phytoglycogen, and the glycosylated protein, mucin, were shown to chemisorb. Surface active proteins like albumin and casein adsorbed on such surfaces too, but only on the SiBA surfaces would (poly)saccharides and the glycosylated proteins adsorb; casein was an exception. Once adhered, it was not possible to exchange polysaccharides like phytoglycogen from the surface, even when using a monosaccharide with a better binding constant to boronic acid, such as sorbitol. Introduction

Saccharidic materials constitute the largest volume material products produced by nature. Subtle differences in structures lead to enormous differences in bioreactivity, as can be seen by the simple comparison of cellulose, which cannot be digested by humans, with starch, which can. Nature utilizes saccharides in a variety of other important roles including at interfaces, to control physical properties and physiological function. For example, antigens that differentiate blood types are oligosaccharides⁹⁸, the shear thinning properties of hyaluronic acids are used to lubricate movement at joints.⁹⁹

One important subset of saccharidic materials involves glycosylated proteins, which have special interfacial properties. Such materials can be 'protective' by acting as a barrier, for example, in the mucosal immune system. Their interfacial role is particularly exemplified by mucin, a lubricious protein that sits on the cornea and facilitates movement of the eyelid over the cornea.¹⁰⁰

Silicone elastomers have found utility as both topical and implanted devices. In topical applications, the high hydrophobicity of silicones⁷⁹ can be both beneficial and detrimental. In wound dressings,¹⁰¹ the hydrophobic interface decreases the adhesion of a healing wound to the dressing, facilitating its removal. However, such hydrophobic characteristics are less welcome in other applications. Silicone catheters are widely used, but are subject to fouling by a variety of species, including proteins, as a consequence of the characteristics, including hydrophobicity, of the silicone elastomer interface.¹⁰² In the eye,

lipid uptake into silicone hydrogel lenses¹⁰³ has been associated with discomfort and, in some cases, with disease.¹⁰⁴⁻¹⁰⁵

We reasoned that benefit could accrue from combining silicones with saccharides, particularly in biomaterials applications, due either to inexplicit benefits of increased hydrophilicity or explicit benefits provided by the biological activity of the saccharide. The limited number of examples of silicone/saccharide composites (e.g., silicone-on-cellulose release papers) is associated with the challenge associated with the enormous difference of surface energies between the two classes of materials; saccharides are highly hydrophilic, while silicones have surface energies near 20 mN m⁻¹.¹⁰⁶

How does one overcome the 'oil/water' problem to permit saccharides to bind to the silicone, a material that is water repellent? It is very challenging to find a common solvent for the two species.¹⁰⁷ One approach has utilized the protection of hydroxyl groups in monosaccharides so that silicone surfactants could be prepared in organic solvents, with the hydroxyl groups being liberated later.¹⁰⁸⁻¹¹¹ Silicon-based protecting groups, commonly used in organic synthesis,¹¹² can aid in this type of synthetic approach.¹¹³ Increased efficiency, however, should result from avoiding protection/deprotection sequences. Linking of siloxane compounds to various saccharides can be accomplished without the need for protecting groups (Figure 20) by ring opening of sugar lactones, formed at the reducing end of mono- or polysaccharides.¹¹⁴ Another reaction that lends itself to this approach is the click reaction, in which the azide-modified silicone phase is dispersed in an aqueous solution of alkyne-modified sugar.¹¹⁵ The high mobility of even

high molecular weight silicones allows efficient reaction at the siloxane/water interface leading to surface active silicone saccharides.



Figure 20. Generic scheme for modification of silicone and saccharidic materials for mitigation of phase separation.

We have previously shown that silicone boronic acids (SiBA) exhibited unusual selfadhesive properties at the air/water interface via boronic acid dimers; these could be interrupted by the presence of binding agents found in an aqueous subphase. Since boronic acids are well known to bind to saccharides,^{95, 116} we wondered if such interactions could be similarly used to manipulate surface characteristics, including hydrophobicity, of a silicone elastomer interface. The efficient chemisorption of saccharides, including glycosylated proteins, from aqueous solutions onto two types of silicone boronate elastomers is reported.

Experimental

Materials

Sorbitol (VWR), glucose (BDH), pullulan (200kDa, Hayashibara Company), phytoglycogen nanoparticles (PhytoSpherix, Mirexus Biotechnologies), human serum albumin (Sigma Aldrich), mucin from bovine submaxillary gland, type 1-S (Sigma Aldrich), lysozyme from chicken egg white (Sigma Aldrich), casein from bovine milk (Sigma Aldrich), fluorescein isothiocyanate (Sigma Aldrich), DTAF (5-(4,6-dichlorotriazinyl)

M.Sc. Thesis – B. Macphail; McMaster University – Chemistry and Chemical Biology

aminofluorescein), single isomer (Sigma Aldrich) (25-35% hydromethylsiloxane)dimethylsiloxane copolymer, trimethylsilyl-terminated (25-35 cSt, MW =5905 g mol⁻¹ HMS-301) (Gelest), vinyl-terminated polydimethylsiloxanes (100 cSt, 8325 g mol⁻¹ DMS-V21) (Gelest) dimethyl-L-tartrate (Sigma Aldrich), 4-vinylphenylboronic acid (Sigma Karstedt's (platinum(0)-1,3-divinyl-1,1,3,3-tetramethyldisiloxane Aldrich), catalyst complex solution in xylene, ~2% Pt, Sigma Aldrich), NaOH (EMD), NaHCO₃ (EMD), DMF (Caledon Laboratories Ltd., anhydrous), DMSO (Caledon Laboratories Ltd., anhydrous) and Membra cel dialysis membranes (membra-cel dialysis tubing md25-14, MWCO 3500) were used as received. QCM sensors (Q-sense QSX 303 SiO₂) were used as received. THF (Caledon Laboratories Ltd., anhydrous) and toluene (Caledon Laboratories Ltd., anhydrous) were dried over a column of alumina. Synthesis of silicone boronate dimethyl tartrate esters SiBA-17 (1) and SiBA-P50 (2) followed literature procedures.³⁷ Deionized water was used throughout unless specified otherwise.

Methods

Spin coating of silicone boronate elastomers on substrates, including QCM sensors, was accomplished using a SCS G3-8 Spincoat system (Specialty Coating Systems, Inc. Indianapolis, IN).

Young's moduli were measured using a MACH-1 micromechanical system instrument equipped with a 0.500 mm hemispherical indenter radius, using a Poisson ratio of 0.3.

A Biolin Scientific Q-Sense E4 Auto quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation was used to measure biomolecule adsorption from aqueous solutions onto silicone boronate, spin-coated surfaces. A steady resonant frequency was recorded while Millipore 18.2 $M\Omega$ cm H2O was injected at 0.2 \Box L/minute over the sensors. Solutions of biomolecules

(sorbitol, glucose, phytoglycogen, HSA, lysozyme, and mucin) prepared in Millipore 18.2 $M\Omega$ ·cm H₂O (0.2 g/L) were then injected at 0.2 µL/minute and allowed to pass across silicone boronic acid hydrosilylation cure coated QCM sensors for until frequency stabilized (between 20 and 40 minutes). The change in resonant frequency and dissipation was then recorded at the third overtone.

Optical images were obtained with a Nikon Eclipse LV100N POL epifluorescence microscope (Nikon Instruments, Mississauga, ON, Canada), equipped with a CFI TU Plan Fluor EPI 60X physiological objective. An excitation and emission filter for FITC 495 was used. The elastomer films were visualized using a Retiga 2000R cooled CCD camera (Q Imaging, Surrey, BC, Canada) and images were captured using NIS-Elements AR software (Nikon Instruments, Mississauga, ON, Canada.

Sessile drop contact angles of silicone films were measured using a Future Digital Scientific OCA 20 goniometer. A 5 μ L drop volume of Milli-Q H₂O (18M Ω /cm) was used. Measurements were taken 3 min after drops were dispensed.

Permanently Crosslinked Silicone Boronates

General Procedure for preparing platinum cure silicone boronic acid elastomers shown for the elastomer composed of 50% boronic acid crosslinks and 50% silicone crosslinks. Formulations for all elastomers are provided in Table S1 (Supporting Information):

Bulk platinum cure silicone boronic acid elastomers were prepared in 48-well plates. HMS-301 (0.10 g, 0.17 mmol), DMS-V21 (0.74 g, 0.088 mmol) and tartrate-protected vinylphenylboronic acid (52 mg, 0.17 mmol) were combined in anhydrous toluene (20 mL). Karstedt's catalyst (0.78 mol%, 2.1 µmol), was added to the mixture and then the materials were immediately mixed using a vortex mixer for 10 s. Young's moduli were measured after curing for 24 h. Wet strength moduli were measured after soaking cured elastomers in deionized H₂O (10 mL) for an additional 24 h. Separate cured elastomers were mixed under high shear for two min at 2500 rpm in triethylamine solution (0.1M, 10mL, see Supporting Information). These elastomers soaked for 24 h before their moduli were measured. (Figure 21, Table S2).



Figure 21. Physical properties of silicone boronic acid elastomers as a function of varying crosslink type.

Spin coating

The process was repeated to make thin coatings. HMS-301 (0.10 g, 0.17 mmol), DMS-

V21 (0.74 g, 0.088 mmol) and tartrate-protected vinylphenylboronic acid (52 mg, 0.17

mmol) were combined in anhydrous toluene (20 mL). Karstedt's catalyst (0.78 mol%,

2.1 µmol), was added to the mixture and then immediately mixed using a vortex mixer

for 10 s. This mixture (1 mL) was then spincast onto QCM sensors at 3500 rpm over 5

min to give a coating of ~ 900 nm thickness.

Fluorescent labeling

Saccharides were tagged with fluorophores using either fluorescein isothiocyanate or 5-(4,6-dichlorotriazinyl) aminofluorescein (DTAF).

Sorbitol and phytoglycogen

Sorbitol (5.2 mg, 28.5 μ mol) was added to a cleaned and dried 10 mL round-bottomed flask equipped with a magnetic stir bar and containing deionized H₂O (5 mL). DTAF (3.8 mg, 7.7 μ mol) was then added to the reaction flask along with NaOH (1 mL of 0.1 M); upon addition of NaOH the solution changed from colorless to bright yellow. After 24 h, the reaction mixed was concentrated in vacuo then purified using column chromatography with 1:1 THF:toluene as eluent. The final product when purified was an orange powder (yellow when solvated by H₂O). Yield: 90% (4.7 mg).

This experiment was repeated with phytoglycogen (4.2 mg, 0.28 nmol (23 \square mol based on glucose monomer equiv.)) and DTAF (11.5 mg, 23 \square mol); the reaction mixture was purified by dialysis. The reaction mixture was pipetted into a dialysis membrane (MWCO = 3500) and dialyzed against deionized H₂O for 3 h. The dialysate was refreshed and the mixture was further purified for an additional 3 h. This was repeated thrice. Yield: 85% (9.1 mg).

Casein, human serum albumin (HSA) and mucin from bovine submaxillary gland Solutions of protein were prepared by dissolving casein (22.4 mg, 0.9 μ mol), HSA (21.2 mg, 0.3 μ mol), or mucin (24.8 mg, 15.5 nmol), respectively, in 0.1M NaHCO₃ (1 mL) in a 10 mL round-bottomed flask equipped with a magnetic stir bar. FITC (0.1 g, 0.2 mmol) was added to a separate 25mL round-bottomed flask and dissolved in anhydrous DMF (10 mL). An FITC solution (100 μ L, 0.8mmol) was added to each protein-containing flask. The reactions were then stirred for 1 h at room temperature at which point

hydroxylamine (the 0.1mL, 1.5 M, 0.15 mmol) was added. The reaction mixtures were then individually purified by dialysis using the method for phytoglycogen.

Elastomer films

Casting spread and set cure silicone boronate films onto glass cover slips A glass microscope cover slip (22mm x 22mm) was placed near the apex into a conical glass funnel (9.5cm_{diameter}, 7.5cm_{depth}) that was plugged at the base with a rubber septum (see Supporting Information). The funnel was then filled with 100 mL deionized water ensuring the cover slip was completely submerged. **SiBA-17** (**1**, **2**) (10 μ L, 4.0 μ mol) was added to the funnel using a micropipette. A **SiBA** film immediately formed (5 μ m calculated thickness). The septum was then removed 1 min after film casting to allow the water to drain and deposit the SiBA film onto the surface of the cover slip. Coating thicknesses were measured using VSI mode on a WYKO NT1100 optical profiling system.

Saccharide/Protein coating SiBA (1, 2) surfaces

Purified fluorophore tagged saccharides/proteins (0.27mM, pH 7.8) were dropcast onto silicone boronic acid (hydrolysis-cured) elastomer films mounted on glass cover slips (22 mm x 22 mm). The mounted films were then placed in an oven for 12 h at 55 °C to evaporate solvents; unbound materials were washed from the surface by submerging the cover slip in H₂O and stirring with a magnetic stir bar for 5 min. The film was allowed to dry for 24 h at 55 °C, at which point the material was observed under fluorescence microscopy; contact angles were measured (Figure 23).

Results

Silicone preparation

Silicone boronate fluids have previously been prepared by the hydrosilylation of tartrateprotected styrylboronic acid (Figure 22).^{37, 91-92, 117} Once hydrolyzed, they rapidly crosslink to give silicone elastomers from **1**, and **2**, the properties of which depended on crosslink density that, in turn, depended on the weight fraction of boronic acids in the matrix. As will be discussed below, these crosslinks, which arise from boronic acid dimerization, can be disrupted by addition of ligands that bind to the boron or to B-OH groups.

Silicone elastomers with permanent crosslinks, and boronic acid moieties, could be prepared in an analogous manner. In this case, hydrosilylation of an H-Si pendant polymer was simultaneously performed with two different types of vinyl groups: telechelic vinylsilicones Vi-PDMS-Vi and the protected boronate (Figure 22). Provided the SiH/SiVi stoichiometry was kept near 1:1, it was simple make a series of elastomers **3** that varied in permanent crosslink density *and* boronic acid content. The percentage of those crosslinks composed of boronic acid dimers is designated in brackets (e.g., **3-(50)**).

The physical properties of the permanently crosslinked elastomers, before hydrolysis, depended on the chain length between crosslinks, which was determined by the value of n in ViMe₂Si(OSiMe₂)_nOSiMe₂Vi and the spacing and number of SiH groups that were modified on the starting material backbone. Hydrolysis of either type of silicone boronate (Figure 22), which deprotected the tartrate protecting groups, liberated boronic acids that were then able to self-crosslink. This was confirmed by the measurement of Young's moduli before and after hydrolysis and after exposure to trimethylamine; as is discussed below, the presence of a Lewis base converts the boron to a 4-coordinate species which is more stable than its 3-coordinate analogue.⁴⁴ It was therefore possible to prepare a

library of silicone elastomers that varied broadly in their physical properties. Some of these materials were prepared only as a thin film (see below), but the process was also amenable to bulk synthesis, as shown for several examples (see also Supporting Information).

Preparation of Surfaces - Spin coating

Elastomer surfaces in which the crosslinks were only provided by boronic acids were prepared by casting a film of **SiBA** (telechelic **SiBA-17** (**1**) or pendant **SiBA-P50** (**2**)) onto a water/air interface (Supporting Information). Permanently crosslinked films were prepared by spincoating a mixture of the pre-cured constituents of **3** onto a silica QCM (quartz crystal microbalance) sensor and allowing cure to take place over room temperature for 24 hours. The cure fully manifests once protected boronic acids were liberated, simply by soaking the film in water for 24 hours.

Surface behavior - Binding of biomolecules

Wetting

The surface energies of the silicone boronates **1**, **2** were compared with a pure silicone elastomer using sessile drop contact angle measurements (Figure 23). It can be clearly seen that the presence of free B-OH groups on the surface were shown by a decrease in

contact angle from 110° to about 75°. An increase in the boronic acid concentration in the elastomer led to an increase in the water wettability of the surface.



Figure 22: Preparation of silicone boronic acid elastomers consisting of 100% boronic acid dimer crosslinks (1 (telechelic) and 2 (pendant)) and ratios of both boronic acid dimer and silicone crosslinks (3-(%boronic acid dimer crosslinks)).

The exposure of biomolecules to silicone boronate interfaces led to changes in surface wettability. Control experiments were first used determined the interfacial behavior of simple silicone elastomers. Sugars (sorbitol, glycogen) and the hard, highly charged protein lysozyme adsorbed ineffectively, at best, to Sylgard 184 elastomer; there was little change in contact angles from the parent silicone. By contrast, HSA and, to a lesser degree, casein adsorbed on the surface, as shown by the reduction in sessile drop contact angles (Figure 23). These proteins are known to efficiently adsorb to hydrophobic substrates (see below).¹¹⁸⁻¹²⁰

Silicone boronic acid elastomers showed very different affinities to the same sugarcontaining biomolecules, as judged by contact angle; the non-glycosylated protein lysozyme didn't bind at all. The surface of the crosslinked telechelic silicone boronic acid, **SiBA-17 1**, became more wettable when treated with saccharidic solutions, including sorbitol and casein, but not glycogen; HSA also bound to the surface (Figure 23). Elastomers with higher concentrations of boronic acid groups derived from pendant **SiBA-P50 2** showed analogous behavior but generally with more efficient biomolecule binding. These data suggest that binding affinity is affected by the boronic acid concentration and also by the structural motif and size of the (poly)saccharide units. Both surfaces **1** and **2** were modified by sorbitol but the much larger saccharide phytoglycogen nanoparticles (15 million Da according to the manufacturer) was only able to effectively bind when higher concentration of boronic acids presented at the interface.



Figure 23. Sessile water drop contact angles of silicone coated glass cover slips after treatment with saccharide solutions for both SiBA-17 and SiBA-P50 as determined by contact angle.

Fluorescence

The magnitude of binding of biomolecules was additionally demonstrated qualitatively using fluorescence measurements. A suite of saccharides comprising monosaccharides, polysaccharides, and proteins with varying degrees of glycosylation, including sorbitol, pullulan, phytoglycogen, human serum albumin, casein, and mucin from bovine submaxillary gland, were tagged with fluorescein groups (Figure S2). Solutions of these fluorophore-tagged saccharides/proteins were placed onto **SiBA** (1)-coated cover slips or a pure PDMS elastomer, respectively (Figure S2b). Saccharide binding (after unbound material had been rinsed away) after exposure for 12 hours was observed using fluorescence microscopy (Figure 24). (Poly)saccharides and glycosylated proteins effectively bound to **1** surfaces (Figure 24B), but not to simple silicone elastomers (Figure 24A). HSA bound to both types of silicone surfaces (Figure 24A-5B).

QCM

The magnitude of binding of various biomolecules to **SiBA** (**3** – **50%** of the crosslinks proviced by Si-C linkages and 50% by BA-BA dimers) surfaces, spin coated onto commercial silica sensors, was determined using a quartz crystal microbalance (QCM). Saccharidic or protein solutions were allowed to flow over the sensor and binding was followed by monitoring sensor frequency at the third overtone of oscillation. The mass of

different saccharidic materials bound to the surface of **3-(50)** coated sensors was calculated using the Sauerbrey equation (Equation S1).



Figure 24. Fluorescence microscopy images of saccharide-treated PDMS elastomers (A) and saccharide treated SiBA (1) coated cover slips (B).

A hydrophobic silicone elastomer without boronic acids was sequentially exposed to sorbitol, pullulan, glycogen and finally HSA. As with the wetting and fluorescence experiments, no binding was observed to the non-functional silicone surface, with the exception of HSA, which is promiscuous with respect to binding (Supporting Information).¹²¹ By contrast, sorbitol, pullulan, phytoglycogen, and mucin all bound very effectively to the SiBA surface, in values ranging between 0.1 and 0.2 mg/cm²; HSA also bound to these boronic acid-modified surfaces, but at lower levels than saccharidic species (Table 3).

Reversibility of binding

It was anticipated, based on their relative binding constants,⁹³ that the better binder, sorbitol, would be able to 'bump" more poorly bound, glucose-based polymers, such as phytoglycogen, from the **SiBA** surface. To test this, a sorbitol solution was allowed to flow over a pre-bound phytoglycogen/**3-(50)** surface. No change in the surface mass was observed over 20 minutes.

Table	3.	Adsorption	of	saccharides	and	proteins	onto	SiBA-coated	and	PDMS-c	coated
QCM	ser	nsors.									

	SiBA 1		PDMS	
Biomolecule Solution	Adsorbed Mass (µg) ^a	mol cm ⁻²	Adsorbed Mass (µg)	mol cm ⁻²
Sorbitol	0.0210	1.15x10 ⁻¹⁰	None	None
Pullulan	0.1627	8.98x10 ⁻¹⁴	None	None
Phytoglycogen	0.2120	1.41x10 ⁻¹⁴	None	None
HSA	0.08904	1.34x10 ⁻¹²	0.72706	1.09x10 ⁻¹¹
Mucin	0.1447	3.62x10 ⁻¹⁴	None	None

^a Sauerbrey Mass (see SI).

Discussion

Boronic acids reversibly bind to diols – a process that is the basis of a variety of analytical techniques beautifully reviewed by Wu et al.^{93, 96} (Figure 25). The degree of binding, as determined by an equilibrium binding constant, is highly dependent on the structure of the diol, and is enhanced by conversion of boron from 3 to 4 coordinate⁴⁴. For

example, the subtly different compounds glucose and sorbitol have very different equilibrium binding constants: $K_{eq}=5 vs K_{eq}=440.^{93}$



Figure 25: Reversible binding of silicone boronic acids to saccharides

Saccharides, including those that are protein constituents, were found to bind well to **SiBA** surfaces, but not to simple silicones, as shown qualitatively by wetting and fluorescence measurements and quantitatively by QCM. We now rationalize the observed efficiency of binding of saccharidic materials.

Boronic acids tethered to silicone polymers interact with ligands in a similar fashion to the more commonly explored organic boronic acids.¹²²⁻¹²³ We previously reported that elastomeric films of silicone boronates formed at the air/water interface with crosslinking provided by boronic acid dimers. The elastomeric films could be destabilized by removing crosslinks in the presence of competitive ligands for boron; BA/BA complexes were replaced with Lewis acid/base complexes.⁹¹ Here an analogous outcome is demonstrated. Once the protective tartrate group was removed, chemisorption of saccharides to the surface of **SiBA** elastomers was facile. The data reported above – wetting, fluorescence and binding by gravimetry (QCM) – is consistent with this claim.

Proteins that are neither surface active nor glycosylated did not bind either to silicone surfaces or SiBA elastomer surfaces. Casein, which is glycosylated, and HSA, which is not, are both surface active species, and have previously been reported to bind to hydrophobic substrates.¹¹⁸⁻¹²⁰ Both bound to simple silicones and **SiBA** elastomer
surfaces (Figure 24, Table 3), and binding was more effective with the pendant **SiBA 2**, which has a higher boronic acid density. Note that HSA binds much more effectively to simple silicones than to the **SiBA** surfaces.

The adhesion of saccharidic materials to the silicone was manifested through an immediate change in surface wettability. Boronic acid-functionalized silicone elastomers were much more wettable after saccharide treatment than PDMS elastomers (Figure 23). In several cases, notably, phytoglycogen, this was further facilitated by the higher boronic acid concentration with SiBA-P50 (2) > SiBA-17 (1). The equilibrium binding constant of the saccharide did not appear to play a role with respect to wettability as much as saccharide size and flexibility. Large polysaccharides such as glycogen and pullulan cover a greater amount of surface area relative to monosaccharides (Figure 26). A single polysaccharide molecule can therefore increase surface wettability much more efficiently than a monosaccharide on a per boronic acid binding basis. The efficiency of establishing the binding in the first place reflects the flexibility of the polysaccharide. In addition to owning a spherical nature which reduces contactable surface area with the silicone substrate, phytoglycogen is a highly crosslinked material that is not readily able to undergo deformation in solution (Figure 26). By contrast, mucin and pullulan are both highly flexible polymers that adapt to the surface (Figure 26) leading to a more effective binding profile. Fluorescence measurements, used qualitatively here, support these claims.

QCM provided quantitation of the degree of binding. Sorbitol readily bound to SiBA surfaces, as did pullulan, phytoglycogen and mucin (Table 3). The mass loading of polymeric saccharides was higher than that of sorbitol. This is unsurprising because a

72

monolayer of the polymer like phytoglycogen will inevitably be much thicker (with higher mass) than that of sorbitol (Figure 26), even if the polymer is relatively flexible, as in the case of mucin.

The surface of the **SiBA** elastomer can become saturated, for example, with the excellent binder sorbitol. However, good binders like sorbitol were unable to bump off what were expected to be poorer binding entities, based on glucose, for example, phytoglycogen. As is the case with protein adsorption, it is possible for one better binding protein to displace a more rapidly bound protein (the Vroman effect).¹²⁴ However, the binding equilibrium constant of a single residue (sorbitol) will be much less than the additive binding arising from multiple sites of a given polymer binding to the surface, as is the case with phytoglycogen, casein, pullulan and mucin.

Two classes of **SiBA** were used in these studies: those with BA/BA crosslinks only, and those which combined BA/BA crosslinks with permanent crosslinks formed by hydrosilylation. The latter compounds showed no dynamic changes upon exposure the solutions of saccharide in water. This is unsurprisingly because water will not easily swell a silicone elastomer and bind only at the water/silicone interface is anticipated. By contrast, the elastomer formed only with BA/BA crosslinked was expected to undergo gradual erosion as saccharides, mobile low molecular weight compounds like sorbitol in particular, penetrate and remove crosslinks. However, this was not observed, we believe, because there is too high a cost to bring water into the hydrophilic silicone environment, which would be a precursor to de-crosslinking.

Silicone elastomers are often used in biomaterials applications because their properties include biocompatibility, gas permeability, transparency and tuneable mechanical

73

properties.^{75, 125} The surfaces of materials for these applications, however, often require manipulation to ensure compatibility at PDMS-biological interfaces. This may include passivation with grafted polymers such as poly(ethylene glycol)¹²⁶⁻¹²⁷ layers of surfactants or zwitterionic species,^{82, 128} or explicitly tethered proteins or other entities to the silicone surface.¹²⁹⁻¹³⁰ In all cases, these layers separate the biological substrate from the hydrophobic PDMS surface. The resulting surfaces, particularly when utilizing PEG, suffer from oxidation under biological conditions.¹³¹

A variety of biomaterials link their utility to surface interactions. For example, boronic acid/sugar interactions have been utilized to deliver drugs from mucosae.¹³² Drug loaded nanoparticles self-adhere and delivery to specific targets through BA/saccharide interactions. Similar protocols were described for vaginal drug delivery.¹³³ In one particularly relevant example, binding in the eye was performed using boronic acid interactions.¹³⁴



Figure 26: Reversible binding of silicone boronic acids to saccharides Alternative strategies for hydrophilic surface modification are needed for further development of silicones as biomaterials. The current work presents such an approach. SiBA surfaces maybe used anchor desired saccharides to surfaces by physisorption and then chemisorption. Our thesis is that such layers will permit silicone surfaces to be tuned for specific applications, for example, to provide more lubricious ophthalmic surfaces. The examples just noted suggest the current materials could have similarly

applications at or near mucosal surfaces. Further testing in this regard is underway.

References

1. Myers, D., *Surfaces, interfaces, and colloids: principles and applications*. VCH Publishers: 1991.

2. Lüth, H., Solid surfaces, interfaces and thin films. Springer: 2001; Vol. 4.

3. Dang, M.-T.; Grant, T. M.; Yan, H.; Seferos, D. S.; Lessard, B. H.; Bender, T. P., Bis (tri-n-alkylsilyl oxide) silicon phthalocyanines: a start to establishing a structure property relationship as both ternary additives and non-fullerene electron acceptors in bulk heterojunction organic photovoltaic devices. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A* **2017**.

4. Grant, T. M.; Gorisse, T.; Dautel, O.; Wantz, G.; Lessard, B. H., Multifunctional ternary additive in bulk heterojunction OPV: increased device performance and stability. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A* **2017**, *5* (4), 1581-1587.

5. Alauzun, J. G.; Young, S.; D'Souza, R.; Liu, L.; Brook, M. A.; Sheardown, H. D., Biocompatible, hyaluronic acid modified silicone elastomers. *Biomaterials* **2010**, *31* (13), 3471-3478.

6. Kazmierska, K.; Szwast, M.; Ciach, T., Determination of urethral catheter surface lubricity. *Journal of Materials Science: Materials in Medicine* **2008**, *19* (6), 2301-2306.

7. Korenevski, A.; Erzsebet, P.-S.; Dutcher, J. R.; Stukalov, O., Monodisperse glycogen and phytoglycogen nanoparticles and use thereof as additives in cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, and food products. Google Patents: 2014.

8. Pader, M., Shampoo compositions comprising saccharides. Google Patents: 1982.

9. Zimmermann, J.; Reifler, F. A.; Fortunato, G.; Gerhardt, L. C.; Seeger, S., A Simple, One-Step Approach to Durable and Robust Superhydrophobic Textiles. *Advanced Functional Materials* **2008**, *18* (22), 3662-3669.

10. Somorjai, G. A.; Li, Y., *Introduction to surface chemistry and catalysis*. John Wiley & Sons: 2010.

11. Rabnawaz, M.; Liu, G.; Hu, H., Fluorine-Free Anti-Smudge Polyurethane Coatings. *Angewandte Chemie* **2015**, *127* (43), 12913-12918.

12. Shin, J.-H.; Choi, H.-J.; Han, K.-S.; Ra, S.; Choi, K.-W.; Lee, H., Effect of antireflective nano-patterns on LED package. *Current Applied Physics* **2013**, *13*, S93-S97. 13. Deng, X.; Korogiannaki, M.; Rastegari, B.; Zhang, J.; Chen, M.; Fu, Q.;

Sheardown, H.; Filipe, C. D.; Hoare, T., "Click" Chemistry-Tethered Hyaluronic Acid-Based Contact Lens Coatings Improve Lens Wettability and Lower Protein Adsorption. *ACS applied materials & interfaces* **2016**, *8* (34), 22064-22073.

14. Brook, M. A., *Silicon in organic, organometallic, and polymer chemistry*. J. Wiley: 2000.

15. Walter, N., Chemistry and technology of silicones. *London: Academic* **1968**, 27.

16. Beevers, M.; Mumby, S.; Clarson, S.; Semlyen, J., Studies of cyclic and linear poly (dimethyl siloxanes): 13. Static dielectric measurements and dipole moments. *Polymer* **1983**, *24* (12), 1565-1570.

17. Young, O.; Dickerman, C. E., Dielectric Constants of Dimethylsilicones. *Industrial* & *Engineering Chemistry* **1954**, *46* (2), 364-365.

18. Owen, M. J., Siloxane Surface Activity. In *Silicon-Based Polymer Science*, American Chemical Society: 1989; Vol. 224, pp 705-739.

19. Qin, M.; Wang, L.-K.; Feng, X.-Z.; Yang, Y.-L.; Wang, R.; Wang, C.; Yu, L.; Shao, B.; Qiao, M.-Q., Bioactive surface modification of mica and poly (dimethylsiloxane) with hydrophobins for protein immobilization. *Langmuir* **2007**, *23* (8), 4465-4471.

20. Zhu, S.; Miller, W.; Scriven, L.; Davis, H., Superspreading of water—silicone surfactant on hydrophobic surfaces. *Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects* **1994**, *90* (1), 63-78.

21. Kanellopoulos, A.; Owen, M., The adsorption of polydimethylsiloxane polyether ABA block copolymers at the water/air and water/silicone fluid interface. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* **1971**, *35* (1), 120-125.

22. Yu, K.; Han, Y., A stable PEO-tethered PDMS surface having controllable wetting property by a swelling–deswelling process. *Soft Matter* **2006**, *2* (8), 705-709.

23. Wang, Z.; Yao, X.; Wang, Y., Swelling-induced mesoporous block copolymer membranes with intrinsically active surfaces for size-selective separation. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2012**, *22* (38), 20542-20548.

24. Klempner, D., Interpenetrating polymer networks. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **1978**, *17* (2), 97-106.

25. Abbasi, F.; Mirzadeh, H.; Katbab, A., Sequential interpenetrating polymer networks of poly (2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate) and polydimethylsiloxane. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science* **2002**, *85* (9), 1825-1831.

26. Xu, C.; Taylor, P.; Ersoz, M.; Fletcher, P. D.; Paunov, V. N., Microcontact printing of DNA-surfactant arrays on solid substrates. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2003**, *13* (12), 3044-3048.

27. Yang, L.; Li, L.; Tu, Q.; Ren, L.; Zhang, Y.; Wang, X.; Zhang, Z.; Liu, W.; Xin, L.; Wang, J., Photocatalyzed surface modification of poly (dimethylsiloxane) with polysaccharides and assay of their protein adsorption and cytocompatibility. *Analytical chemistry* **2010**, *82* (15), 6430-6439.

28. Slentz, B. E.; Penner, N. A.; Lugowska, E.; Regnier, F., Nanoliter capillary electrochromatography columns based on collocated monolithic support structures molded in poly (dimethyl siloxane). *Electrophoresis* **2001**, *22* (17), 3736-3743.

29. Brook, M. A.; Zhao, S.; Liu, L.; Chen, Y., Surface etching of silicone elastomers by depolymerization. *Canadian Journal of Chemistry* **2011**, *90* (1), 153-160.

30. Wong, I.; Ho, C.-M., Surface molecular property modifications for poly (dimethylsiloxane)(PDMS) based microfluidic devices. *Microfluidics and nanofluidics* **2009**, *7* (3), 291.

31. Ligenza, J., Silicon oxidation in an oxygen plasma excited by microwaves. *Journal of Applied Physics* **1965**, *36* (9), 2703-2707.

32. Oláh, A.; Hillborg, H.; Vancso, G. J., Hydrophobic recovery of UV/ozone treated poly (dimethylsiloxane): adhesion studies by contact mechanics and mechanism of surface modification. *Applied Surface Science* **2005**, *239* (3), 410-423.

33. Kim, J.; Chaudhury, M. K.; Owen, M. J., Hydrophobic recovery of polydimethylsiloxane elastomer exposed to partial electrical discharge. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* **2000**, *226* (2), 231-236.

34. Guan, Y.; Zhang, Y., Boronic acid-containing hydrogels: synthesis and their applications. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2013**, *42* (20), 8106-8121.

35. Zhang, S.; He, X.; Chen, L.; Zhang, Y., Boronic acid functionalized magnetic nanoparticles via thiol-ene click chemistry for selective enrichment of glycoproteins. *New Journal of Chemistry* **2014**, *38* (9), 4212-4218.

36. Liu, H.; Li, Y.; Sun, K.; Fan, J.; Zhang, P.; Meng, J.; Wang, S.; Jiang, L., Dual-responsive surfaces modified with phenylboronic acid-containing polymer brush to reversibly capture and release cancer cells. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2013**, *135* (20), 7603-7609.

37. Brook, M. A.; Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Gonzaga, F.; Amarne, H., Sugar complexation to silicone boronic acids. *Chem. Commun.* **2013**, *49* (14), 1392-1394.

38. Hall, D. G., *Boronic acids: preparation, applications in organic synthesis and medicine.* John Wiley & Sons: 2006.

39. Frankland, E.; Duppa, B., Vorläufige Notiz über Boräthyl. *European Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1860**, *115* (3), 319-322.

40. Molander, G. A.; Trice, S. L. J.; Dreher, S. D., Palladium-Catalyzed, Direct Boronic Acid Synthesis from Aryl Chlorides: A Simplified Route to Diverse Boronate Ester Derivatives. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2010**, *132* (50), 17701-17703.

41. Seaman, W.; Johnson, J. R., Derivatives of phenylboric acid, their preparation and action upon bacteria. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1931**, *53* (2), 711-723.

42. Sharp, M.; Cheng, W.; Snieckus, V., Synthetic connections to the aromatic directed metalation reaction. Functionalized aryl boronic acids by ipso borodesilylation. General syntheses of unsymmetrical biphenyls and m-terphenyls. *Tetrahedron letters* **1987**, *28* (43), 5093-5096.

43. Ishiyama, T.; Miyaura, N., Transition metal-catalyzed borylation of alkanes and arenes via C□ H activation. *Journal of organometallic chemistry* **2003**, *680* (1), 3-11. 44. Bosch, L.; Fyles, T.; James, T. D., Binary and ternary phenylboronic acid complexes with saccharides and Lewis bases. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60* (49), 11175-11190.

45. Springsteen, G.; Wang, B., A detailed examination of boronic acid–diol complexation. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58* (26), 5291-5300.

46. Yan, J.; Springsteen, G.; Deeter, S.; Wang, B., The relationship among pK a, pH, and binding constants in the interactions between boronic acids and diols—it is not as simple as it appears. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60* (49), 11205-11209.

47. Cheng, F.; Jakle, F., Boron-containing polymers as versatile building blocks for functional nanostructured materials. *Polymer Chemistry* **2011**, *2* (10), 2122-2132.

48. Brooks, W. L. A.; Sumerlin, B. S., Synthesis and Applications of Boronic Acid-Containing Polymers: From Materials to Medicine. *Chemical Reviews* **2016**, *116* (3), 1375-1397. 49. Lin, Z.; Sun, L.; Liu, W.; Xia, Z.; Yang, H.; Chen, G., Synthesis of boronic acidfunctionalized molecularly imprinted silica nanoparticles for glycoprotein recognition and enrichment. *Journal of Materials Chemistry B* **2014**, *2* (6), 637-643.

50. Xu, Z.; Uddin, K. M. A.; Kamra, T.; Schnadt, J.; Ye, L., Fluorescent Boronic Acid Polymer Grafted on Silica Particles for Affinity Separation of Saccharides. *ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces* **2014**, *6* (3), 1406-1414.

51. Baker, S. J.; Tomsho, J. W.; Benkovic, S. J., Boron-containing inhibitors of synthetases. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2011**, *40* (8), 4279-4285.

52. Pizer, R.; Tihal, C., Equilibria and reaction mechanism of the complexation of methylboronic acid with polyols. *Inorganic chemistry* **1992**, *31* (15), 3243-3247.

53. James, T. D.; Shinkai, S., Artificial receptors as chemosensors for carbohydrates. In *Host-guest chemistry*, Springer: 2002; pp 159-200.

54. Lorand, J. P.; EDWARDS, J. O., Polyol complexes and structure of the benzeneboronate ion. *The Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1959**, *24* (6), 769-774.

55. Kataoka, K.; Miyazaki, H.; Bunya, M.; Okano, T.; Sakurai, Y., Totally synthetic polymer gels responding to external glucose concentration: their preparation and application to on- off regulation of insulin release. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **1998**, *120* (48), 12694-12695.

56. Suri, J. T.; Cordes, D. B.; Cappuccio, F. E.; Wessling, R. A.; Singaram, B., Continuous glucose sensing with a fluorescent thin-film hydrogel. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **2003**, *42* (47), 5857-5859.

57. Roy, D.; Sumerlin, B. S., Glucose-sensitivity of boronic acid block copolymers at physiological pH. *ACS Macro Letters* **2012**, *1* (5), 529-532.

58. Nakahata, M.; Mori, S.; Takashima, Y.; Hashidzume, A.; Yamaguchi, H.; Harada, A., pH-and sugar-responsive gel assemblies based on boronate–catechol interactions. *ACS Macro Letters* **2014**, *3* (4), 337-340.

59. Cambre, J. N.; Roy, D.; Gondi, S. R.; Sumerlin, B. S., Facile Strategy to Well-Defined Water-Soluble Boronic Acid (Co)polymers. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2007**, *129* (34), 10348-10349.

60. Cash, J. J.; Kubo, T.; Bapat, A. P.; Sumerlin, B. S., Room-Temperature Self-Healing Polymers Based on Dynamic-Covalent Boronic Esters. *Macromolecules* **2015**, *48* (7), 2098-2106.

61. Hoare, T.; Pelton, R., Engineering glucose swelling responses in poly (N-isopropylacrylamide)-based microgels. *Macromolecules* **2007**, *40* (3), 670-678.

62. Keenan, D. B.; Mastrototaro, J. J.; Voskanyan, G.; Steil, G. M., Delays in minimally invasive continuous glucose monitoring devices: a review of current technology. *Journal of diabetes science and technology* **2009**, *3* (5), 1207-1214.

63. Zhang, D.; Thompson, K. L.; Pelton, R.; Armes, S. P., Controlling Deposition and Release of Polyol-Stabilized Latex on Boronic Acid-Derivatized Cellulose. *Langmuir* **2010**, *26* (22), 17237-17241.

64. Qin, Y.; Cui, C.; Jäkle, F., Silylated Initiators for the Efficient Preparation of Borane-End-Functionalized Polymers via ATRP. *Macromolecules* **2007**, *40* (5), 1413-1420.

65. Mi, P.; Yanagie, H.; Dewi, N.; Yen, H.-C.; Liu, X.; Suzuki, M.; Sakurai, Y.; Ono, K.; Takahashi, H.; Cabral, H., Block copolymer-boron cluster conjugate for effective

boron neutron capture therapy of solid tumors. *Journal of Controlled Release* **2017**, *254*, 1-9.

66. Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Brook, M. A., Silicone Boronates Reversibly Crosslink Using Lewis Acid–Lewis Base Amine Complexes. *Chemistry–A European Journal* **2014**, *20* (30), 9349-9356.

67. Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Macphail, B.; Brook, M. A., Spread and set silicone– boronic acid elastomers. *Polymer Chemistry* **2016**.

68. Lukevics, E.; Dzintara, M., The alcoholysis of hydrosilanes. *Journal of organometallic chemistry* **1985**, *295* (3), 265-315.

69. Kuivila, H. G.; Keough, A. H.; Soboczenski, E. J., Areneboronates from diols and polyols1. *The Journal of Organic Chemistry* **1954**, *19* (5), 780-783.

70. Cross, R., Elastic and viscous properties of Silly Putty. *American Journal of Physics* **2012**, *80* (10), 870-875.

71. Ikada, Y., Surface modification of polymers for medical applications. *Biomaterials* **1994**, *15* (10), 725-736.

72. Bansil, R.; Turner, B. S., Mucin structure, aggregation, physiological functions and biomedical applications. *Current opinion in colloid & interface science* **2006**, *11* (2), 164-170.

73. Meyer, L.; Cherney, E.; Jayaram, S., The role of inorganic fillers in silicone rubber for outdoor insulation alumina tri-hydrate or silica. *IEEE Electrical Insulation Magazine* **2004**, *20* (4), 13-21.

74. Bueche, A., Filler reinforcement of silicone rubber. *Journal of Polymer Science Part A: Polymer Chemistry* **1957,** *25* (109), 139-149.

75. Brook, M. A., Silicones. In *Silicon in Organic, Organometallic and Polymer Chemistry*, Wiley: New York, 2000; pp 256-308.

76. Graiver, D.; Farminer, K. W.; Narayan, R., A Review of the Fate and Effects of Silicones in the Environment. *J. Polym. Environ.* **2003**, *11* (4), 129-136.

77. Yue, D.; You, F.; Darling, S. B., Domestic and overseas manufacturing scenarios of silicon-based photovoltaics: Life cycle energy and environmental comparative analysis. *Solar Energy* **2014**, *105*, 669-678.

78. Saam, J. C., Reinforcement in Silicone Elastomers. A Short Review. *MRS Proceedings* **2011**, *274*.

79. Owen, M. J., Siloxane Surface Activity. In *Silicon-Based Polymer Science: A Comprehensive Resource*, Zeigler, J. M.; Fearon, F. W. G., Eds. American Chemical Society: Washington, D.C., 1990; pp 705-739.

80. LeGrow, G. E. P., L. J., Silicone Polyether Copolymers: Synthetic Methods and Chemical Compositions. In *Silicone Surfactants*, Hill, R. M., Ed. Marcel Dekker, Inc.: New York, 1999; pp 49-64.

81. Chen, H.; Brook, M. A.; Chen, Y.; Sheardown, H., Surface properties of PEOsilicone composites: reducing protein adsorption. *J. Biomater. Sci.-Polym. Ed.* **2005**, *16* (4), 531-548.

82. Yeh, S.-B.; Chen, C.-S.; Chen, W.-Y.; Huang, C.-J., Modification of Silicone Elastomer with Zwitterionic Silane for Durable Antifouling Properties. *Langmuir* **2014**, *30* (38), 11386-11393.

83. Rajendra, V.; Sicard, C.; Brennan, J. D.; Brook, M. A., Printing silicone-based hydrophobic barriers on paper for microfluidic assays using low-cost ink jet printers. *Analyst* **2014**, *139* (24), 6361-6365.

84. Mai, C.; Militz, H., Modification of wood with silicon compounds. Treatment systems based on organic silicon compounds — a review. *Wood Sci. Technol.* **2004**, *37* (6), 453-461.

85. Sèbe, G.; Brook, M. A., Hydrophobization of wood surfaces: covalent grafting of silicone polymers. *Wood Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *35* (3), 269-282.

86. Zhang, J.; Fleury, E.; Brook, M. A., Foamed lignin-silicone bio-composites by extrusion and then compression molding. *Green Chem.* **2015**, *17* (9), 4647-4656.

87. Zhang, J.; Fleury, E.; Chen, Y.; Brook, M. A., Flame retardant lignin-based silicone composites. *RSC Advances* **2015**, *5* (126), 103907-103914.

88. Yeo, J.-S.; Seong, D.-W.; Hwang, S.-H., Chemical surface modification of lignin particle and its application as filler in the polypropylene composites. *J. Ind. Eng. Chem.* **2015**, *31*, 80-85.

89. Zhu, J.; Xue, L.; Wei, W.; Mu, C.; Jiang, M.; Zhou, Z., Modification of Lignin with Silane Coupling Agent to Improve the Interface of Poly(L-lactic) Acid/Lignin Composites. *BioResources* **2015**, *10* (3), 4315-4325.

90. Pappin, B.; Kiefel, M. J.; Houston, T. A., Boron-Carbohydrate Interactions. In *Carbohydrates - Comprehensive Studies on Glycobiology and Glycotechnology*, Chang, C.-F., Ed. InTech: Rijeka, 2012; p Ch. 03.

91. Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Macphail, B.; Brook, M. A., Spread and set siliconeboronic acid elastomers. *Polym. Chem.* **2016**, *7* (27), 4458-4466.

92. Mansuri, E.; Zepeda-Velazquez, L.; Schmidt, R.; Brook, M. A.; DeWolf, C. E., Surface Behavior of Boronic Acid-Terminated Silicones. *Langmuir* **2015**, *31* (34), 9331-9339.

93. Springsteen, G.; Wang, B. H., A detailed examination of boronic acid-diol complexation. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58* (26), 5291-5300.

94. Nickels, J. D.; Atkinson, J.; Papp-Szabo, E.; Stanley, C.; Diallo, S. O.; Perticaroli, S.; Baylis, B.; Mahon, P.; Ehlers, G.; Katsaras, J.; Dutcher, J. R., Structure and Hydration of Highly-Branched, Monodisperse Phytoglycogen Nanoparticles. *Biomacromolecules* **2016**, *17* (3), 735-743.

95. Hall, D. G., Boronic Acids. Wiley VCH: Weinheim, 2005; Vol. 1.

96. Wu, X.; Li, Z.; Chen, X.-X.; Fossey, J. S.; James, T. D.; Jiang, Y.-B., Selective sensing of saccharides using simple boronic acids and their aggregates. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, *42* (20), 8032-8048.

97. Noll, W. J., *Chemistry and Technology of Silicones*. Academic Press: New York, 1968.

98. Yarnell, A., Understanding Blood Types. *Chem. Eng. News* 2003, *81* (10), 42-43.
99. Silver, F. H., Biomaterials Used In Ophthalmology. In *Biomaterials, Medical Devices and Tissue Engineering: An Integrated Approach*, Chapman and Hall: London,

1994; pp 120-152.

100. Berry, M.; Harris, A.; Corfield, A. P., Patterns of Mucin Adherence to Contact Lenses. *Invest. Ophthal. Visual Sci.* **2003**, *44* (2), 567-572.

101. Jones, V.; Grey, J. E.; Harding, K. G., Wound dressings. *BMJ : British Medical Journal* **2006,** *332* (7544), 777-780.

102. Ding, X.; Yang, C.; Lim, T. P.; Hsu, L. Y.; Engler, A. C.; Hedrick, J. L.; Yang, Y.-Y., Antibacterial and antifouling catheter coatings using surface grafted PEG-b-cationic polycarbonate diblock copolymers. *Biomaterials* **2012**, *33* (28), 6593-6603.
103. Lorentz, H.; Jones, L., Lipid Deposition on Hydrogel Contact Lenses:

How History Can Help Us Today. Optom. Vis. Sci. 2007, 84, 286-295.

104. Stapleton, F.; Stretton, S.; Papas, E.; Skotnitsky, C.; Sweeney, D. F., Silicone Hydrogel Contact Lenses and the Ocular Surface. *The Ocular Surface 4* (1), 24-43. 105. Jones, L.; Brennan, N. A.; González-Méijome, J.; Lally, J.; Maldonado-Codina, C.; Schmidt, T. A.; Subbaraman, L.; Young, G.; Nichols, J. J., The TFOS International Workshop on Contact Lens Discomfort: report of the contact lens materials, design, and care subcommittee. *Investive Ophthalmolology and Visual Science* **2013**, *54*.

106. Owen, M. J., Surface Chemistry and Application. In *Siloxane Polymers*, Clarson, S. J.; Semlyen, J. A., Eds. Prentice Hall: Englewood Cliffs, 1993; p 309.

107. Han, F.; Deng, Y.-y.; Zhou, Y.-w.; Xu, B.-c., Carbohydrate-Modified Silicone Surfactants. *J. Surf. Deterg.* **2012**, *15* (2), 123-129.

108. Wagner, R.; Richter, L.; Wu, Y.; Weiland, B.; Weissmüller, J.; Reiners, J.; Hengge, E.; Kleewein, A., Silicon-modified carbohydrate surfactants VI: Synthesis of carbosilane, silane, polysilane and non-permethylated siloxane derivatives; the wetting behaviour of epoxy-modified precursor liquids on non-polar surfaces. *Appl. Organomet. Chem.* **1998**, *12* (1), 47-58.

109. Wagner, R.; Richter, L.; Wu, Y.; Weißmüller, J.; Reiners, J.; Hengge, E.;
Kleewein, A.; Hassler, K., Silicon-Modified Carbohydrate Surfactants V: The Wetting Behaviour of Low-Molecular-Weight Siloxane, Carbosilane, Silane and Polysilane
Precursors on Low-Energy Surfaces. *Appl. Organomet. Chem.* 1997, *11* (8), 645-657.
110. Wagner, R.; Wu, Y.; Czichocki, G.; Berlepsch, H. v.; Rexin, F.; Perepelittchenko, L., Silicon-modified surfactants and wetting: II. Temperature-dependent spreading behavior of oligoethylene glycol derivatives of heptamethyltrisiloxane. *Appl. Organomet. Chem.* 1999, *13* (3), 201-208.

111. Wagner, R.; Wu, Y.; Czichocki, G.; Berlepsch, H. v.; Weiland, B.; Rexin, F.; Perepelittchenko, L., Silicon-modified surfactants and wetting: I. Synthesis of the single components of Silwet L77 and their spreading performance on a low-energy solid surface. *Appl. Organomet. Chem.* **1999**, *13* (9), 611-620.

112. Kocienski, P., Protecting Groups 3rd ed.; Thieme: Stuttgart, 2005.

113. Thompson, D. B.; Gonzaga, F.; Fawcett, A. S.; Brook, M. A., Hydrolytically stable linkers for silicone carbohydrates derrived from hydrodiisopropylsilanes. *Silicon Chem.* **2008**, *3*, 327-334.

114. Chen, Y.; Zhang, Z.; Sui, X.; Brennan, J. D.; Brook, M. A., Reduced shrinkage of sol-gel derived silicas using sugar-based silsesquioxane precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2005**, *15* (30), 3132-3141.

115. Gonzaga, F.; Yu, G.; Brook, M. A., Versatile, efficient derivatization of polysiloxanes via click technology. *Chem. Commun.* **2009**, (13), 1730-1732.

116. Hall, D. G., Boronic Acids. Wiley VCH: Weinheim, 2011; Vol. 2.

117. Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Brook, M. A., Silicone Boronates Reversibly Crosslink Using Lewis Acid– Lewis Base Amine Complexes. *Chem. Eur. J.* **2014**, *20* (30), 9349-9356.

118. Fragneto, G.; Su, T. J.; Lu, J. R.; Thomas, R. K.; Rennie, A. R., Adsorption of proteins from aqueous solutions on hydrophobic surfaces studied by neutron reflection. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* **2000**, *2* (22), 5214-5221.

119. Zelisko, P. M.; Ragheb, A. M.; Hrynyk, M.; Brook, M. A., Proteins at Silicone Interfaces. In *Science and Technology of Silicones and Silicone-Modified Materials*, Clarson, S. J.; Fitzgerald, J. J.; Owen, M. J.; Smith, S. D.; VanDyke, M. E., Eds. 2007; Vol. 964, pp 256-266.

120. Zelisko, P. M.; Flora, K. K.; Brennan, J. D.; Brook, M. A., Water-in-Silicone Oil Emulsion Stabilizing Surfactants Formed From Native Albumin and Triethoxysilylpropyl-Polydimethylsiloxane. *Biomacromolecules* **2008**, *9* (8), 2153-2161.

121. van Oss, C. J., Hydrophobicity and hydrophilicity of biosurfaces. *Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci.* **1997**, *2* (5), 503-512.

122. Kanekiyo, Y.; Sano, M.; Iguchi, R.; Shinkai, S., Novel nucleotide-responsive hydrogels designed from copolymers of boronic acid and cationic units and their applications as a QCM resonator system to nucleotide sensing. *J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem.* **2000**, *38* (8), 1302-1310.

123. Park, J.-Y.; Chang, B.-Y.; Nam, H.; Park, S.-M., Selective electrochemical sensing of glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) on thiophene-3-boronic acid self-assembled monolayer covered gold electrodes. *Analytical chemistry* **2008**, *80* (21), 8035-8044. 124. Latour, R. A., Biomaterials: Protein–Surface Interactions. In *The Encyclopedia of Biomaterials and Bioengineering*, 2nd Ed. ed.; Informa Healthcare: New York, NY, 2008.

125. Abbasi, F.; Mirzadeh, H.; Katbab, A.-A., Modification of polysiloxane polymers for biomedical applications: a review. *Polym. Int.* **2001**, *50* (12), 1279-1287.

126. Kingshott, P.; Griesser, H. J., Surfaces that resist bioadhesion. *Curr. Opin. Solid State Mater. Sci.* **1999**, *4* (4), 403-412.

127. Kingshott, P.; Thissen, H.; Griesser, H. J., Effects of cloud-point grafting, chain length, and density of PEG layers on competitive adsorption of ocular proteins. *Biomaterials* **2002**, 23 2043-2056.

128. Shi, Q.; Ye, S.; Spanninga, S. A.; Su, Y. L.; Jiang, Z. Y.; Chen, Z., The molecular surface conformation of surface-tethered polyelectrolytes on PDMS surfaces. *Soft Matter* **2009**, *5* (18), 3487-3494.

129. Alauzun, J. G.; Fortuna, J. N.; Sheardown, H.; Gonzaga, F.; Brook, M. A., Generic, S(N)2 reactive silicone surfaces protected by poly(ethylene glycol) linkers: facile routes to new materials. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2009**, *19* (28), 5033-5038.

130. Chen, H.; Brook, M. A.; Sheardown, H. D.; Chen, Y.; Klenkler, B., Generic bioaffinity silicone surfaces. *Bioconjugate Chem.* **2006**, *17* (1), 21-28.

131. Kawai, F.; Kimura, T.; Fukaya, M.; Tani, Y.; Ogato, K.; Ueno, T.; Fukami, H., Bacterial Oxidation of Polyethylene Glycol. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **1978**, *35* (4), 679-684.

132. Liu, S.; Chang, C. N.; Verma, M. S.; Hileeto, D.; Muntz, A.; Stahl, U.; Woods, J.; Jones, L. W.; Gu, F. X., Phenylboronic acid modified mucoadhesive nanoparticle drug carriers facilitate weekly treatment of experimentallyinduced dry eye syndrome. *Nano Res.* **2015**, *8* (2), 621-635.

133. Li, C.; Liu, Z.; Yan, X.; Lu, W.; Liu, Y., Mucin-controlled drug release from mucoadhesive phenylboronic acid-rich nanoparticles. *Int. J. Pharm.* **2015**, *479* (1), 261-264.

134. Prosperi-Porta, G.; Kedzior, S.; Muirhead, B.; Sheardown, H., Phenylboronic-Acid-Based Polymeric Micelles for Mucoadhesive Anterior Segment Ocular Drug Delivery. *Biomacromolecules* **2016**, *17* (4), 1449-1457.

Chapter 4: General Conclusions

The role of surfaces and interfaces in silicone chemistry is manifested in the phase separation resulting from the mixture of silicones with saccharidic materials/solutions. Ameliorating this phase separation is beneficial to the use of silicone elastomers in applications where controlling elastomer mechanical properties and surface wettability is advantageous. There are few methods for modification of silicones to facilitate silicone-saccharide interaction, thus the need for new methods exists. The introduction of certain functional groups to both the silicone and the saccharide moieties provides a general route for the repelling phases to interact. In the current work, the silicone is modified with a boronic acid moiety while the saccharide is unmodified, limiting the amount of steps required for interaction. The focus of this thesis was to use the interaction between silicones modified with boronic acids and unmodified saccharides to impart improvements to the mechanical properties and the interfacial properties, mainly wettability of silicone elastomers.

In chapter 2 the mechanical properties were used as a measure of the effect saccharides had on stabilizing the phase boundary between silicones and saccharides by acting as crosslinkers. The type of saccharide greatly affected the extent to which the elastomer performed with respect to mechanical properties due to its ability to bind to boronic acid functional groups. A stoichiometric amount of saccharide filler can be used to improve elastomer mechanical properties, however the use of polysaccharides such as phytoglycogen and pullulan were ineffective fillers due to the size density of binding

84

moleties imparted by the large size of the saccharide relative to the boronic acid-boronic acid distance on the silicone.

In chapter 3 the ability of silicone boronic acid elastomers to attract and adsorb saccharidic materials to their surfaces was investigated using a combination of contact angle, QCM and fluorescence imaging measurements. The wettability change caused by saccharides adsorbed to the surface of boronic acid modified silicones was manifested by large differences in contact angle when compared to unmodified PDMS elastomers. Adsorbed saccharides could be seen when tagged with fluorophores and imaged using fluorescence microscopy. The amount of saccharidic material adsorbed to the surface was quantified using QCM sensors coated with boronic acid modified silicone elastomers. High molecular weight species adsorbed with greater efficiency regardless of binding efficiency due to the absolute number of binding sites available to boronic acid moieties.

This work produced a method for controlling silicone-saccharide interfaces by stabilizing the phase boundary through the use of an amphiphilic linker in the form of phenylboronic acids. It can be seen from the results in chapter 2 that the interaction between saccharides and boronic acids is unaffected by the presence of silicones. The resulting materials have high potential for use in biomedical materials applications such as contact lenses and catheters. Chapter 5: Appendix

Supporting information for chapter 2



Figure S1: SEM image, after drying, of the 50:50 SiBA-17:phytoglycogen paste showing that it is a coarse emulsion.

Telechelic Silicone Bord	onic Acid Elastomers				
Silicone Molecular Weight (Da)	Young's Modulus (MPa)				
1135	0.170 ± 0.018				
4512	0.150 ± 0.027				
7485	N/A ^a				
Pendant Silicone Boro	nic Acid Elastomers				
Boronic Acids per Siloxane Unit	Young's Modulus (MPa)				
50	2.290 ± 0.023				
15	2.190 ± 0.033				
7	0.220 ± 0.028				
3	N/A ^a				
Telechelic (SiBA-17) - Peno	dant (SiBA-P7) Mixtures				
Telechelic:Pendant Ratio of Mixture	Young's Modulus (MPa)				
95:5	0.860 ± 0.070				
80:20	0.630 ± 0.12				
70:30	0.670 ± 0.075				
60:40	1.140 ± 0.029				
50:50	2.530 ± 0.16				
40:60	4.630 ± 0.14				
30:70	5.590 ± 1.20				
20:80	2.790 ± 0.69				
5:95	2.320 ± 1.10				
Saccharide-Doped Silicone Boronic Acid Elastomers (SiBA-17)					
Saccharide (mol): Boronic Acid(mol)	Young's Modulus (MPa)				
Sorbitol	SiBA-17 = 0.171 ± 0.018				
0.5:1	0.110 ± 0.023				
1:1	0.600 ± 0.051				
1.5:1 0.350± 0.043					
2:1	0.340 ± 0.095				
Pullulan	0.4.40				
$\begin{array}{c} 0.0.1 \\ 1.1 \\ 0.140 \pm 0.030 \\ 0.110 \pm 0.017 \\ \end{array}$					
1.1 0.110 ± 0.017 1.5.1 0.140 ± 0.060					
$\begin{array}{cccc} 1.0.1 & 0.140 \pm 0.000 \\ 2.1 & 0.140 \pm 0.035 \end{array}$					
Glucose	0.110 ± 0.000				
1:1	0.070 ± 0.027				

Supporting information for chapter 3

Silicone boronic acid elastomers were produced with varying ratios of boronic acid dimer:silicone crosslinks. Elastomers consisting of 100% boronic acid dimer crosslinks were produced according to a previously described procedure³⁷. Elastomers consisting of 100% silicone crosslinks, PDMS with no functionalization, were produced using a commercial PDMS elastomer kit, SylGard 184 using a 1 curing agent: 10 elastomer base ratio. Elastomers consisting of crosslink ratios between 0% - 100% boronic acid dimer crosslinks were produced using the formulations in Table S4.

Table S4. Preparation of silicone boronic acid elastomers containing varying amounts of crosslinks. All formulations are presented for elastomers containing permanent silicone crosslinks as well as dynamic boronic acid dimer crosslinks. All materials were combined in a 48-well plate for elastomer formation.

Boronic Acid	HMS-301	Tartrate-	DMS-V21	Karstedt's
Crosslinks %	Added	Protected	Added	Catalyst
		Vinylphenyl		
		Boronic Acid		
		Added		
50	0.1g,	52.0mg,	0.74g,	2.1µmol
	16.9µmol	177.8µmol	88.8µmol	
43.75	0.1g,	46.3mg,	0.83g,	2.1µmol
	16.9µmol	155.5µmol	99.9µmol	
37.5	0.1g,	39.7mg,	0.92g,	2.1µmol
	16.9µmol	133.2µmol	111.1µmol	
31.25	0.1g,	33.1mg,	1.01g,	2.1µmol
	16.9µmol	111.1µmol	122.1µmol	
25	0.1g,	26.5mg,	1.11g,	2.1µmol
	16.9µmol	88.8µmol	133.3µmol	

 Table S5. Physical Characteristics of Silicone Boronate Elastomers

Boronic	Cure	Status	or	Young's	Moduli	Contact Angle (°)
acid	Treatment Applied			(MPa)		

M.Sc. The	sis – B. Macph	ail; McMaster U	Jniversity – (Chemistry a	nd Chemical	Biology
-----------	----------------	-----------------	----------------	-------------	-------------	---------

crosslink (%)			
50	Cured	1.30MPa ± 0.28	74.80 ± 0.70
50	H ₂ O Soaked 24h	1.10MPa ± 0.07	-
50	NEt₃ Soaked 24h	1.30MPa ± 0.05	-
50	H ₂ O soaked 24h then dried	2.40MPa ± 0.02	-
50	NEt ₃ Soaked 24h then dried	1.30MPa ± 0.09	-
43.75	Cured	1.40MPa ± 0.12	76.70 ± 0.32
37.5	Cured	1.20MPa ± 0.16	77.10 ± 1.06
31.25	Cured	1.20MPa ± 0.25	80.00 ± 0.21
25	Cured	1.40MPa ± 0.06	81.90 ± 1.44



Figure S1. Preparation of FITC-tagged sorbitol (A) in DMF followed by binding to Silicone surfaces (B) by dropcasting FITC-sorbitol solution. Unbound fragments were

then rinsed away by submersion in water with stirring. Silicone surfaces were then dried at 50°C overnight prior to analysis.



Figure S2. Adsorption of saccharides and proteins by SiBA-coated QCM sensors. Mucin (a), HSA (b), pullulan (c), and phytoglycogen (d) and sorbitol (e) all adsorbed to the sensor surfaces. Adsorption of saccharides and proteins by PDMS-coated QCM sensors was not seen for sorbitol (F-A), pullulan (F-B), or glycogen (F-C) whereas HSA (F-D) adsorbed to the sensor.

Equation S1. Sauerbrey equation used to calculate mass of material adsorbed to the surface. Where Δf is the frequency change (Hz), C_f is the sensitivity factor for the crystal used (56.6 Hz·µg⁻¹·cm²), Δm is the mass change per unit area (µg/cm²).

$$\Delta f = -C_f \Delta M$$

1. Brook, M. A.; Dodge, L.; Chen, Y.; Gonzaga, F.; Amarne, H., Sugar complexation to silicone boronic acids. *Chemical Communications* **2013**, *49* (14), 1392-1394.